

1632



1927



THIRTY-FIFTH AND
THIRTY-SIXTH ANNUAL
OF

THE
REYNOLDS
FAMILY
ASSOCIATION



Republished electronically by –

Larry “Joe” Reynolds

For the

Reynolds Family Association



1007 Stone Shore Street
Mount Pleasant, Texas 75455-7487

2013

The Reynolds Family
Association
of America

1892 - 1927

Thirty-Fifth and
Thirty-Sixth Annual

Historical and Genealogical
Collection

Compiled and Edited by
Mrs. Anna C. Rippier, *Secretary*



PRESS OF THE BROOKLYN EAGLE
BROOKLYN, N. Y.

CONTENTS

	PAGE
General Reports	5-7
Marriages and Births.....	17-19
Obituaries	9-17
Poems	4, 26
Announcements	8, 27, 28
Early Marriage Records, Phila., Pa.....	29
Programs	20-25
Newspaper Vital Records.....	30, 31
Benjamin Reynolds of Exeter, R. I., and Descendants.....	35-41
Weymouth Line, Corrections.....	42
Nathan C. Reynolds and Descendants.....	43, 44
George Reynolds, Va. Line.....	34
Jonathan and Ann (Knowles) Reynolds.....	41
James and Mary (Reynolds) Congdon.....	41
English Wills, 1630-1656.....	45-48
Notes and Queries.....	32, 33
New Members	49, 50



OFFICERS

President

FRANK V. R. REYNOLDS....53 Mason Street, Greenwich, Conn.

Secretary and Treasurer

MRS. ANNA C. RIPPPIER.....413 Third Street, Brooklyn, N. Y.

Vice-Presidents

MISS HARRIET L. REYNOLDS.....Greenwich, Conn.

MRS. MARION G. DEAN.....New London, Conn.

JUDGE LOUIS H. REYNOLDS.....Brooklyn, N. Y.

JOHN R. CONGDONPhiladelphia, Pa.

MRS. GARDINER GREENENorwich, Conn.

JAMES T. REYNOLDSManisquan, N. J.

Honorary Chaplain

HARRAH J. REYNOLDS, A.B., A. M.Buffalo, N. Y.

Chaplain

THE REV. FRANK T. B. REYNOLDS.....Keyport, N. J.



One Hundred and Fifty Years

Now the sesqui-centennial year
Of our national life is here,
And our hearts leap high with the thought
Of the wonders that have been wrought
By the mind and the hand of man
Since the march of those years began.
As we gather today we rejoice
In the sound of the great world-voice
That proclaims the advance of the age,
And the sight of this history-page
That will show to all coming years
The record of all that appears
As the outcome of human toil,
The products of brains and of soil.
We attribute this all to man,
But back of his skill is God's plan.
And His infinite miracle-power
That has staged this world-triumph hour
When the voice of man sings far through space
And his eyes the distant planets trace,
His machinery mounts on the air,
And probes in the ground for a share
Of the wealth that is held in store,
And traverses seas as a floor—
Gliding swiftly from shore to shore,
And turns out the things that we need
With almost incredible speed,
God creates. And man uses today,
It is true, in a godlike way.
With what awe and delight we stand
Before these achievements so grand!

CELIA MARY REYNOLDS.

Read by Mrs. A. C. Rippier,
Philadelphia, Pa., October 9, 1926.

The Reynolds Family Association

The thirty-fifth annual reunion of the Association was held at the Benjamin Franklin Hotel, Philadelphia, Pa., on Saturday, October 9th, 1926. The usual reception to members and friends was held in the lounge of the hotel at 11a.m.

THE BUSINESS MEETING

At noon, following the reception the meeting was called to order by the President, Mr. Frank V. R. Reynolds. In the absence of the Chaplain, meeting opened with prayer by Mr. Rip-pier. Minutes of previous meeting and with the 1924-5 Annual, they were unanimously approved. The report on Necrology was read and approved as printed further on. A silent tribute was offered.

Upon motion presented and carried the Officers of the Association remain the same as the previous year. Upon motion presented and carried the meeting place for 1927 would be Greenwich, Conn. As this was the first time many of the members had ever attended any Reunion, motion to adjourn was in order, that the remaining time until the banquet hour, could be spent in a social way.

Our first meeting in the City of Brotherly Love will long be remembered by those attending, as a very pleasant one, day was perfect and the fellowship was a helpful one.

The thirty-sixth Annual Reunion of the Association was held at the Pickwick Arms, Greenwich, Conn., on Saturday, October 15, 1927. At the reception held at 11 a.m., the members of our Watertown Branch, extended a very warm welcome to Greenwich, it was our first time of meeting there.

THE BUSINESS MEETING

At noon the meeting was called to order by our President, Mr. Frank V. R. Reynolds. Meeting opened with prayer, followed by the reading of the minutes of our previous meeting, which were approved as read.

To those of our family who had passed on, a silent tribute was offered, see the report as printed further on. As Mr. Giles L. Reynolds, one of the Vice-Presidents, and the representative of the Weymouth Line, had passed on, Mrs. Marion G. Dean, also of the same Line was elected to fill the vacancy. The officers

elected for 1927-28 are given on a previous page. Voted to hold the 1928 Reunion in New York City.

Respectfully submitted,

ANNA C. RIPPIER, *Secretary.*

REPORT OF THE TREASURER

<i>Receipts: (October 17, 1925 to October 9, 1926, inclusive)</i>	
October 17, 1925: Balance in the treasury.....	\$258.22
Sale of stationery bearing crest	\$43.50
Sale of pins bearing crest	18.00
Sale of fobs bearing crest	16.00
Sale of crests	42.00
Sale of History of "John and Sarah Reynolds".....	50.00
Membership dues	312.00
Assessment on 1924-25 Annual	276.50
Subscription and sale of 1924-25 Annual.....	85.50
Advanced publications	39.50
Sale of Annuals, previous issue	57.00
	\$940.00
Total receipts	\$1,198.22
<i>Disbursements:</i>	
Paul F. Snider, watch fobs bearing crest.....	\$34.25
Bainbridge, Kimpton and Haupt Co., Inc., for papeteries	12.00
One M Clasp Env. Imp.....	12.18
Illustrated Corp. Eng. Co., copper half-tones and cuts	75.30
Brooklyn Daily Eagle paid on account, printing the 1924-25 Annual	764.81
Printing 1 M application blanks	6.75
M. M. Bauersfeld, stamping paper from die.....	15.80
E. F. Smith, pins bearing crest.....	12.00
American Stationery Co. stationery for general cor- respondence	5.50
J. R. Voorhis, multigraphing circular letters.....	4.65
Don Houghton, reproduction of photo }	3.00
Copy of silhouette for "Saybrook Line" }	2.50
George E. Money, copy of will, R. I. Line.....	2.00
H. H. Shenk, Pa., copy of record.....	1.00
Brooklyn Art Press, printing due notices and invitations	10.00
Postage on same	16.00
Postage and express on 1924-25 Annuals.....	31.01
Postage on general correspondence.....	15.38
Postage and express on Annuals, History, crests, stationery and jewelry sold	10.69
Total expended	\$1,034.82
Balance in the treasury, Oct. 9, 1926.....	\$163.40

GEORGE T. SHERWOOD {
JOHN JAY REYNOLDS }

Treasurer's report accepted and approved by the meeting.

REPORT OF THE TREASURER

Receipts: (October 9, 1926 to October 15, 1927, inclusive)

October, 1926, Balance in the Treasury		\$163.40
Sale of Annuals	\$55.25	
Sale of stationery bearing crest	60.25	
Sale of crests	73.50	
Sale of Pins bearing crest.....	15.00	
Sale of History	49.00	
Special donation toward the publication (1924-25)		
Annual	50.00	
Assessment on 1924-25 Annual	46.50	
Future publications	5.50	
Postage	1.15	
Membership dues	330.50	
		\$686.65
Total receipts		
		\$850.05

Disbursements:

Brooklyn Daily Eagle, bal. due on 1924-25 Annual..	\$450.00	
Bainbridge Kimpton and Haupt Co., Inc., for		
Papeteries	12.54	
M. M. Bauersfeld, stamping papeteries from die..	12.72	
1 M Notices for Reunion.....	9.25	
Paul F. Sneider, crests bearing coat of arms.....	52.50	
Brooklyn Art Press, printing circular, "History of		
Crest"	7.00	
Postage for same	13.00	
Secretary's bill for stationery	6.38	
Postage for general correspondence	11.25	
Postage on Annuals, stationery, history, pins, crests		
and fobs	11.82	
Total expended		
		\$586.46
Balance in the treasury, Oct. 15, 1927.....		
		\$263.59

GEORGE T. SHERWOOD }
 JOHN JAY REYNOLDS } *Auditors:*

Treasurer's report accepted and approved by the meeting.

Reunions

The descendants of Henry Billings Reynolds (1796-1876) held their annual reunion August 28, 1926 at the "Twelve Maples Inn," North Lyme, Conn., directly across the street from the Mary Reynolds Fosdick home, where the first Reynolds reunion was held on August 23, 1892. The day was perfect, all that could be desired, 51 attended. There are more than one hundred descendants, including wives, husbands and children. This notice sent in by our Vice-President, Giles L. Reynolds of New London, Conn. (1926).

Mr. R. Roscoe Reynolds, of Ft. Fairfield, Me., sent the following: "Several Reynolds Families of Southwest Plymouth, Ft. Fairfield, Green Ridge and other parts of Caribou, Me., held a family gathering at Grange Hall, Green Ridge, August 4, 1927, with 40 attending. Mrs. Della Mooers of Caribou, who was one of the first settlers, and now 92 years of age was the guest of honor. Miss Olive Reynolds a daughter of R. Roscoe Reynolds, and both members of the R. F. A., had charge of the program.

The Gillispie and Reynolds Families held a reunion, July, 1927, Leicester, N. C. (This was a notice from a newspaper.)

During 1926-7, the following have been sent as gifts:

To the Westchester Co. Historical Society and White Plains Library, both of White Plains, N. Y., a copy each of the History of John and Sarah Reynolds (Watertown Line), the gift of Mrs. F. C. Smith, New York City.

To the Mark Skinner Library, Manchester, Vt., Miss Celia M. Reynolds of Bennington, Vt., sent her copy of the "History of John and Sarah Reynolds."

To the Library of Watertown, Mass., a copy of the History of "John and Sarah Reynolds," the gift of some members who contributed to the fund.

The City Library and the Caroline Scott Harrison Chapter, D. A. R., both in Indianapolis, Ind., a copy each, of the 1924-5 Annual, the gift of Mrs. G. P. Meier of Indianapolis, Ind.

The Elmwood Library, Providence, R. I., has received copies of our Annuals, the gift of Mrs. F. W. Tillinghast, Providence, R. I.

Obituary

MRS. GEORGE W. CONKLIN: (*Elnora; Cornelius; John*):

Née Minnie Strickland, born Port Crane, N. Y. April 23, 1870; died June 5, 1925, Patchogue, L. I. She was the daughter of Henry M. and Elnora (Reynolds) Strickland; married *George W. Conklin*, December 15, 1891, Sanitaria Springs, N. Y. Mrs. Conklin was educated Windsor Academy and Normal School, a School Teacher. An Episcopalian; Democrat, member of various literary and study clubs also the R. F. A. Survived by her husband, and two sons, Willis A. and Lester M. Conklin, all of Patchogue, L. I.

WILLIAM HENRY REYNOLDS: (*2 Henrys; Jonathan; Ebenezer; Jonathan; 2 Johns*):

Born Lyme, Conn., July 15, 1850; died August 28, 1925, Guilford, Conn. He was the son of Henry Billings LaFayette and Temperance (Saunders) Reynolds; married *Miss Pearl A. Maynard*, June 29, 1884, New London. Mr. Reynolds was a book-keeper. A Baptist. Besides his wife he is survived by a brother Charles E. Reynolds and a sister Mrs. James Beebe, Lyme, Conn.

(See No. 238, p. 181 of 31st Annual. [1922] The Weymouth Line.)

JOSEPH PERKINS REYNOLDS: (*Joseph; Josiah; Samuel; Jacob; 2 Henrys*):

Born Baltimore, Md., November 1, 1869; died there September 6, 1925. He was the son of Joseph P. and Amanda Lewis (Supplee) Reynolds; married *Miss Marion Edna Raine*, April 6, 1896, Baltimore, Md., who was born there December 15, 1870. Mr. Reynolds was educated in the public schools of Baltimore, was a broker. A Methodist; Republican; member of the S. A. R. and the R. F. A. Besides his widow he is survived by a son and two daughters, Joseph P. Reynolds, Mrs. Luther M. Birmingham and Miss Norma Raine Reynolds of Baltimore, also two sisters, Mrs. Howard Tebbs and Mrs. H. J. Green.

(The Chichester Line.)

MRS. WARREN P. RATHBUN: (*John; Sally; Samuel; Thomas; Samuel; 2 Josephs; James*):

Née Isabella Moredock, born December 6, 1852; died November 4, 1925, Mystic, Conn. She was the daughter of John and Abby (Miner) Moredock; married *Warren Prentice Rathbun*, December 18, 1872, who died April 26, 1919. Mrs. Rathbun was interested in genealogy, and all that pertained to the history of

the town, her early days were spent in Quimbaug, but she had been a resident of Mystic for many years. Member of Connecticut Chapter, Daughters of Founders and Patriots of America. Also of the Eastern Star; Congregationalist. Survived by a son, Herbert Rathbun; three daughters, Misses M. Geneva, Annie A. and Edith M. of Mystic, Conn., also a sister, Mrs. Frank Dickinson.

(James of Kingstown Line.)

JAMES DUNKLIN HARALSON: (*Margaret; Walker; Reuben; Thomas*):

Born Selma, Ala., April 8, 1882; died November 15, 1925, Birmingham, Ala. He was the son of Captain Hugh and Margaret E. (Reynolds) Haralson; married May 23, 1906, Birmingham, Ala., *Mary Rudolph*, who survives him, also two daughters, Mary and Jane Haralson also his mother, Mrs. Margaret Haralson, and two brothers, Jonathan and Newton M. Haralson.

(The Va. Line.)

ALVAH REYNOLDS: (*Enoch; James; Nathaniel; Ebenezer; Jonathan; John*):

Born Bedford Village, Westchester Co., N. Y., May 22, 1830; died December 3, 1925, Altoona, Ill. He was the son of Enoch and Mariah Reynolds; married *Miss Susannah Hayden*, April 10, 1859, Henry Co., Ill.; died June 19, 1896. Mr. Reynolds was held in high esteem by all who knew him. Member of the Christian Church; Republican and a loyal supporter of the R. F. A. His Biography is given on pages 205-6 of "The History of John and Sarah Reynolds;" it also appears with his picture in our 30th (1921) Annual.

Survived by a son and two daughters, Charles C. Reynolds, Altona, Ill., Mrs. B. W. Crandell and Miss Anne Reynolds, both of Galesburg, Ill., also several grand and great grandchildren.

(See No. 982 of the History of John and Sarah Reynolds.)

MRS. JOHN REYNOLDS:

Née Jennie Peebles, born Bath, N. H., September 18, 1842; died January 10, 1926, East Orange, N. J. She was the daughter of Hascal Seth and Mercy (West) Peebles; married *John Reynolds*, September 15, 1863, Littleton, N. H., who was born New York City, March 14, 1843; died March 14, 1912, East Orange, N. J. Mrs. Reynolds was a Methodist; was devoted to her family and deeply interested in the R. F. A. Survived by two daughters and a son; Mrs. Robert Jackson, East Orange, N. J., Mrs. George Thomson, Harmon, N. Y. and Frederick G. Reynolds, Howard Beach, L. I., also four grandchildren.

MRS. JAMES C. DEIGHTON: (*James; Abel; Timothy; 2 Ebenezers; Jonathan; John*):

Née Jennie Maria Reynolds, born New York City, June 13, 1849; died February 14, 1926, Shenandoah, Ia. She was the daughter of James Harvey and Catherine T. (Bates) Reynolds; married *James C. Deighton*, Ft. Madison, Ia., Aug. 10, 1870. A member of the Universalist Church; the Woman's Relief Corp., and the R. F. A. The last two years had been an invalid. Besides her husband she is survived by a daughter, Daisy S., and four sisters, Mrs. Jessie Burgner, Misses Mary, Anna and Mattie Reynolds, all of Shenandoah, Ia.

(See No. 1809 of *The History of John and Sarah Reynolds*.)

MRS. JOHN B. SCOLLER: (*Calvin; 5 Nathaniels; Robert*):

Née Antoinette Reynolds, born Sidney, Me., July 1, 1846; died March 11, 1926, North East, Pa. She was the daughter of Calvin and Caroline (Baker) Reynolds, was their youngest child; married *John B. Scouller*, March 9, 1871. Educated at Oakgrove Seminary, a Friend's school at Vassalboro, Me. In 1867 she and a schoolmate came to Girard, Pa., to teach, and soon secured the position as assistant principal in the old Academy at North East, teaching until her marriage. Mrs. Scouller was a prominent member of the Philomath Club and was deeply interested in the R. F. A. Devoted to her home and family, with her warm and tender affection for others her passing has left a great vacancy. Survived by her husband, and five children, Misses Mary and Josephine Scouller, Mrs. Nancy Johnson, the latter of Westfield, N. Y., sons, Captain Charles Scouller and James Scouller, all of North East, Pa.; also a brother, Mulford Reynolds, West Brook, Mass.; a sister, Mrs. Abbie H. Burgess, Waterville, Me., and two grandchildren.

(Robert of Boston Line.)

MRS. SAMUEL M. BROWN:

Née Ellen Marilla Smith, born Litchfield Co., Conn., November 24, 1844; died June 17, 1926, Poughkeepsie, N. Y. The daughter of Merrill and Ruth (Wadsworth) Smith; married 1st, *Milton Duane Reynolds*, December 16, 1863, Winsted, Conn., who died November 30, 1875; married 2nd, *Samuel M. Brown*, March 28, 1879, East Chatham, N. Y., died December 18, 1904, Canaan, N. Y. Mrs. Brown was Methodist and deeply interested in church work. Mrs. Brown is survived by two sons and a daughter; Truman N. Reynolds of Winsted, Conn., Harry D. Reynolds of Pittsfield, Mass., and Mrs. Charles F. Gott of East Chatham, N. Y.; also several grand and great grandchildren.

(See No. 1498 of the *History of John and Sarah Reynolds*.)

GEORGE N. REYNOLDS: (*Nelson; Nathan; William; Philip; 4 Nathaniels; Robert*):

Born Lewiston, Me., October 30, 1842; died July 9, 1926, Lancaster, Pa. He was the son of Major Nelson Briggs and Harriet (Chase) Reynolds; married *Miss Helen Kouse*, November 10, 1865; born November 10, 1841; died March 14, 1917, Lancaster, Pa. Mr. Reynolds was for many years a Warden of St. James Episcopal Church, and was active in many societies pertaining to the denomination. A Mason; A. A. O. M. S.; S. of Colonial Wars of N. Y.; Penna. Soc. of N. Y.; N. E. Society of Philada.; Mayflower Desc. Society; Hamilton Club; Lancaster Country Club; R. F. A.

Five children were born to Mr. and Mrs. Reynolds, three surviving, a daughter and two sons, Mrs. B. F. Fisher, Jr., Schenectady, N. Y., Frank W. Reynolds, N. Y. City and George K. Reynolds, Lancaster, Pa.

(The Robert of Boston Line.)

MRS. JOHN W. NILES: (*Lorenzo; Lorenzo*):

Née Nellie Reynolds, born Quincy, Mich., May 19, 1870; died August 10, 1926, Omaha, Nebr. She was the daughter of Lorenzo D. and Ann Elizabeth (Keeler) Reynolds; married *John W. Niles*, December 28, 1887, Hastings, Nebr., born October 27, 1865, Wyoming, Ia. Mrs. Niles was educated in Public schools of Coldwater and Quincy, Mich., and State Normal school, Ypsilantic, Mich. A School Teacher; Methodist, member of R. F. A., also of Woman's Club. Besides her husband, she is survived by a son and three daughters, John H. Niles, Misses Lois E., Ellen R. and Mary V. Niles, all of Omaha, Nebr.; also a brother, Samuel Guilford Reynolds, Billings, Mont., and her father, Lorenzo D. Reynolds, Quincy, Mich.

CHARLES A. REYNOLDS: (*Abraham; Joshua; Ambrose; Gideon; James; 2 Johns*):

Born Greenwich, Conn., Aug. 3, 1861; died November 7, 1926, La Junta, Colo. He was the son of Abraham and Lucinda J. (Mead) Reynolds; married *Mrs. Sarah Frances Holly* of La Junta, Colo., July 14, 1896. President of the First State Bank of Swink, Colo., was a pioneer business man in La Junta, was interested in the Columbia Land and Cattle Co. President of the Board of Education for many years. A 32nd Degree Mason; Congregationalist; Democrat and a member of the R. F. A. Besides his widow he is survived by a daughter, Miss Ruth E. Reynolds of La Junta, Colo., two brothers and three sisters, Everett M. Reynolds of Swink, Colo., Frank V. R. Reynolds, Mrs. S. Elbert Mills, and the Misses Jeannette S. and Harriet L. Reynolds, all of Greenwich, Conn.

(See No. 2183 of the History of John and Sarah Reynolds.)

MRS. ADOLPHUS O. REYNOLDS: (*Martha; John; 2 Jacobs; Henry; Henry*):

Née Amanda M. Mitchener, born near Colora, Md., October 15, 1858; died there, February 13, 1926. She was the daughter of Aaron J. and Martha (Reynolds) Mitchener; married *Adolphus O. Reynolds*, November 22, 1882, he died August 9, 1908. Mrs. Reynolds was a Presbyterian and deeply interested in the R. F. A. Was the last of her immediate family.

(Both Mr. and Mrs. Reynolds were of the Chichester Line.)

MISS CAROLINE ELIZABETH WARD: (*Caroline; William; Edward; John; Benjamin; Nathaniel; Robert*):

Daughter of Henry V. and Caroline M. (Reynolds) Ward, born Boston, Mass., January 25, 1857; died there, April 9, 1926. She attended school in Boston until 11 years of age, then educated in Europe, where family spent six years in Germany, Switzerland, and England. Was interested in gardening, philanthropy and art. Miss Ward was a half-sister of Prof. Robert DeC. Ward of Boston.

(The Robert of Boston Line. See p. 37 of the 1924-25 Annual.)

MRS. THOMAS JAQUETTE: (*Lot; John; James*):

Née Lucretia Eliza Reynolds, born Allegheny City, March 6, 1840; died April 14, 1926, Uniontown, Pa. She was the daughter of Lot Owings and Eliza (Little) Reynolds; married *Thomas Jaquette*, April 4, 1888, Uniontown, Pa. Educated in the schools of Pittsburgh and Olome Seminary, Canonsburg, Pa. A Methodist, member of church societies, also the R. F. A. Survived by a brother, Rev. Grafton T. Reynolds, D.D., of Pittsburgh, Pa.

(The Anne Arundel Co. of Md.)

HON. EARL DEWEY REYNOLDS: (*2 Volneys; Ibrahim*):

Born Van Buren Township, Hancock Co., O., January 17, 1867; died May 2, 1926, Rockford, Ill. He was the son of Volney and Harriet (Goldsmith) Reynolds; married *Miss Florence Keith*, December 23, 1891, Cherry Valley, Ill. Educated Hillsdale College, Mich., receiving degree, Ph.B., 1891; University of Mich., receiving degree LL.B., 1896. Taught school for four years after graduating from College; then a Law Student at Ann Harbor, Mich. Began practicing law at Rockford, Ill., October 1, 1896. Elected to Circuit Bench, September 26, 1923, 17th Judicial Circuit, Ill., member of Legislature in Ill. from 1908 to 1912; Asst. Attorney General State of Ill., from 1906 to 1908. A Republican; Mason; A. A. O. M. S.; Elk; Modern Woodman of America; K. of P.; Kiwanis Club; Congregational; R. F. A. Besides his widow he is survived by two sons

and three daughters, Lorenzo D. Reynolds, Belvidere, Ill., Lewis K. Reynolds, Misses Dorothy M., Lois J. and Margaret C. Reynolds, all of Rockford, Ill., also a brother, Rush W. Reynolds, a sister, Mrs. Orrin J. Gleason, both of Waldron, Mich.

EDGAR U. REYNOLDS: (*Nathaniel; Enoch; James; Nathaniel; Ebenezer; Jonathan; John*):

Born January 14, 1853; died May 17, 1826, Tuckahoe, N. Y. He was the son of Nathaniel and Sarah A. (Underhill) Reynolds; married *Miss Minnie Lyon*, June 5, 1879, who survives him; also a daughter, Mrs. H. B. Cookman, a son, William L. Reynolds, also a brother, Jesse E. Reynolds, of Tuckahoe, N. Y. Mr. Reynolds was a member of the R. F. A.

(See No. 1908 of the History of John and Sarah Reynolds.)

MORTIMER LINCOLN REYNOLDS: (*Charles; Henry; Elijah; Timothy; 2 Ebenezers; Jonathan; John*):

Born, Brooklyn, N. Y., August 25, 1865; died there February 10, 1927. He was the son of Charles Henry and Naomi A. (Vandewater) Reynolds; married *Miss Venie Williams*, January 9, 1909, N. Y. City, born there July 6, 1870; died September 24, 1914, Brooklyn, N. Y. Mr. Reynolds was the senior member of the Coal firm of Charles H. Reynolds and Sons. A 32nd degree Mason; member of the B. P. O. E.; A. A. O. M. S.; Trustee Bushwick Savings Bank; Director of First National Bank of Brooklyn; member of the R. F. A. Surviving him are two brothers, Eugene B. Reynolds and Edwin G. Reynolds of Brooklyn, N. Y.; and three sisters, Mrs. William Van Iderstine, Mrs. Charles Ackerman and Miss Grace Reynolds.

(See No. 2820 of the History of John and Sarah Reynolds.)

MRS. S. ELBERT MILLS: (*Abraham; Joshua; Ambrose; Gideon; James; John; John*):

Née Mary Hobby Reynolds, born Greenwich, Conn., July 24, 1859; died there, February 11, 1927. She was the daughter of Abraham and Lucinda J. (Mead) Reynolds; married *S. Elbert Mills*, May 22, 1883; born September 9, 1842; died May 3, 1920. Mrs. Mills was a member of the Congregational Church and was deeply interested in R. F. A. Survived by a son, Samuel H. Mills, Denver, Colo., a daughter, Mrs. B. T. Mix, Greenwich, Conn., also two brothers and two sisters, Everett M. Reynolds, Swink, Colo., Frank V. R. Reynolds, and Miss Jeannette S. Reynolds and Miss Harriet L. Reynolds, all of Greenwich, Conn., also three grandchildren.

(See No. 2182 of the History of John and Sarah Reynolds.)

MRS. HENRY SCHIFFERDECKER: (*DeWitt; Gideon; William; Gideon; James; 2 Johns*):

Née Lisette Belle Reynolds, born Cross River, N. Y., July 2, 1864; died April 14, 1927, Greenwich, Conn. She was the daughter of DeWitt and Joanna E. (Silkman) Reynolds; married 1st., *Herbert L. Miller*, June 29, 1884; born October 30, 1864; died July 5, 1897; married 2nd., *Henry Schifferdecker*, April 5, 1899. Mrs. Schifferdecker was a member of the R. F. A. Besides her husband, three sons survive her, David DeWitt Miller, Brooklyn, N. Y., Douglas A. Miller, Toms River, N. J. and Chas. H. Schifferdecker, Greenwich, Conn., also a daughter, Mrs. Albert J. Crichton, Passaic, N. J.; four sisters; Mrs. C. E. Baker, Mrs. P. V. C. Baker, Stamford, Conn., Mrs. W. Woodruff, Danbury, Conn., Mrs. C. Girard, Norristown, Pa.; three brothers, William Reynolds, Cross River, N. Y., Denton D. Reynolds, Danbury, Conn., and Gideon W. Reynolds.

(See No. 2151 of the History of John and Sarah Reynolds.)

GILES L. REYNOLDS: (*Henry; Jonathan; Ebenezer; Jonathan; 2 Johns*):

Born Lyme, Conn., April 18, 1846; died August 1, 1927, New London, Conn. He was the son of Henry Billings and Mandana (Merriss) Reynolds; married 1st., *Miss Isabel Wood*, May 28, 1873, who died August 17, 1917; married, 2nd., *Mrs. Mary Raymond Fosdick*, May 22, 1918. Mr. Reynolds was for many years connected with the American Pulley Co. of Philada., Pa., retired from active business life in 1918. A Baptist; was deeply interested in the R. F. A., a Vice President, and since the beginning of the Association had reached out for all that would strengthen the interest of the Weymouth Branch. Besides his widow, he is survived by a son, Clarence G. Reynolds, Boston, Mass., and two grandchildren.

(See No. 146, p. 171 of 31st (1922) Annual. The Weymouth Line.)

JOSEPH GARDINER REYNOLDS: (*Stephen; William J.; William; John; Peter; Francis; James*):

Born Wickford, R. I., July 12, 1853; died September 20, 1927, at his summer home, on the Narrow River, Narragansett, R. I. He was the son of Capt. Stephen Boyer and Harriet (Gardiner) Reynolds; married 1st., *Miss Rebecca Granger Tillinghast*, January 1, 1879, who died September 20, 1916; married, 2nd., *Mrs. Martha E. Hazard*, August 2, 1919. Educated in the public schools of Wickford, Friends' school, Providence, R. I. and Bryant and Stratton's Business College. For several years he held business interests in Providence. In 1885, on account of his father's illness, returned to Wickford and became the secretary of the Wickford Savings Bank; in 1887 was appointed Treasurer, which office he held until death, due to ill

health he retired from active service, March, 1927. A member of the Wickford Baptist Church and served as its Secretary and Treasurer for many years. Also same office of the Elm Grove Cemetery. A Republican; Mason, K. T.; A. A. O. M. S.; R. A.; S. A. R.; and a member of the R. F. A., since 1902 and deeply interested in it. Besides his widow he is survived by a daughter, Mrs. Wade Porter, Groville, Calif., and two sons, Joseph G. Reynolds, Boston, Mass., and Stephen B. Reynolds, Providence, R. I., children of his first marriage; also three grandchildren, and a brother, Benjamin G. Reynolds.

(James of Kingstown Line.)

WILLIAM JORDAN REYNOLDS: (*David; John; Benjamin*):

Born Summitville, N. Y., August 3, 1845; d. October 10, 1927, Roscoe, N. Y. He was the only son of David Comfort and Margaret (Terwilliger) Reynolds; married *Miss Naomi Stanton Kuykendall*, January 2, 1867, who was born April 11, 1848, Phillipsport, N. Y.; died April 22, 1874, Summitville, N. Y. Mr. Reynolds had been a resident of Roscoe for about 45 years. He opened the first tourist home in that section; was interested in all good causes, had a constructive mind and delighted to see progress. A member of the Presbyterian Church, also the R. F. A. Survived by a daughter, Mrs. H. R. Frisbie of Roscoe, also three sisters, Mrs. T. Cudney, Summitville, N. Y., Mrs. Samuel Carner, Long Eddy, N. Y. and Mrs. Joseph Daly, Middletown, N. Y.

MRS. JOHN W. DIX: (*Edwin; Haines; Jonathan; Jacob; Henry; Henry*):

Née L. Janette Reynolds, born Rising Sun, Md., August 8, 1872; died December 13, 1927, Ardmore, Pa. She was the daughter of Edwin H. and Lydia (Lincoln) Reynolds of Rising Sun, Md.; married *John W. Dix*, August 29, 1912. Member of the Friends Society. Besides her husband, she is survived by a son Donwin R. Dix, also three sisters, Mrs. Ella R. Hunt, Rising Sun, Md., Mrs. U. Grant Brown, Oxford, Pa., and Mrs. Benj. P. Stubbs, Delta, Pa.

(The Chichester Line. See 5, 135, p. 35 of the 1914 Annual.)

MRS. WALTER S. FULLER (*Ruth; William; Stephen; Jonathan; Peter; Francis; James*):

Née Abigail Reynolds Harris, born in the village of East Hartford, N. Y., September 13, 1857, in the same house in which her grandfather settled in 1797 and in which her father was born, lived and died; died December 14, 1927, Saratoga Springs, N. Y. She was the daughter of Truman and Ruth Cleveland (Reynolds) Harris; married *Walter S. Fuller*, Saratoga Springs, N. Y., October 14, 1886. Mrs. Fuller attended Troy Conference Academy at Poultney, Vt. Never enjoying

good health, she was possessed of an unusually keen and ingenious mind, and with skillful hands, the combination of which produced many useful and beautiful articles of various handicrafts. Of strong moral principles and so possessed friends of sterling worth. A Presbyterian; charter member of Saratoga Chapter D. A. R., N. Y. State Historical Association, member of the Ladies' Reading Circle, whose meetings and associations she richly enjoyed. Also member of R. F. A. Besides her husband she is survived by a son Truman S. Fuller, of Schenectady, and two grandchildren.

(The James of Kingstown Line.)

OTHER GENEALOGICAL RECORDS

MARRIAGES:

Miss Helen A. Reynolds to Mr. Evert Hancy, Austin, Minn., July 7, 1924.

Miss Ruth Alice Reynolds to Mr. William E. Harper, Jr., Stoneham, Mass., January 24, 1925.

Miss Justine Reynolds Sackett to Mr. Ross Heylmunn Miner, So. Amenia, N. Y., June 14, 1925.

Miss Agnes Gertrude Reynolds to Mr. Henry Rohr Fenninger, Alton, N. Y., October 3, 1925.

Dr. Gardner Shaw Reynolds to Miss Edna A. Strom, Minneapolis, Minn., November 9, 1925.

Miss Margaret Howe Reynolds to Mr. Roy Irvin Schadt, DeSmet, So. Da., November 18, 1925.

Miss Ruby M. Reynolds to Mr. Jacob C. Kale, Austin, Minn., January 8, 1926.

Mr. Hugh Butler Reynolds to Miss Norma Peterson, Aberdeen, So. Dakota, March 15, 1926.

Mrs. Nellie Van Alstyne to Mr. George H. Maxfield, Canaan, N. Y., June 2, 1926.

Miss Hester Wilson Reynolds to Mr. Arthur Carlson, Middletown, Conn., June 12, 1926.

Mrs. Edith P. Head to Mr. Frank McCullough, Ventura, Calif., June 12, 1926.

Mr. Milton D. Reynolds to Miss Grace Milne, Pittsfield, Mass., July 3, 1926.

Miss Margaret Reynolds Williams to Mr. Edward C. Haglin, Minneapolis, Minn., September 1, 1926.

Mr. Clarence Reynolds to Miss Ethelyn Shaw, El Dorado, Ark., March 19, 1927.

Miss Frances Reynolds Gaitree to Dr. Ralph Waldo Hoffman, Columbus, O., June 15, 1927.

Miss Dorothy Reynolds to Mr. Ernest Boyer, Philadelphia, Pa., September 7, 1927.

Miss Genevieve Fassett to Mr. Roger Curtis, Washington, D. C., September 12, 1927.

Mr. Joseph Perkins Reynolds to Miss Elizabeth Baker, Baltimore, Md., October 8, 1927.

Miss Norma Raine Reynolds to Lieut. Charles Parker Porter, U.S.N., Baltimore, Md., November 24, 1927.

Mr. James Edwin Campbell Taylor to Miss Priscilla Chase, Dallas, Tex., December 26, 1927.

BIRTHS:

January 12, 1925—Mr. and Mrs. Frank C. Reynolds, Austin, Minn., son, Donald Earl.

January 13, 1925—Mr. and Mrs. Ralph E. Reynolds, Port Deposit, Md., daughter, Shirley Ruth.

May 13, 1925—Mr. and Mrs. Arthur L. Reynolds, Presque Island, Me., daughter, Cecelia.

June 5, 1925—Mr. and Mrs. Samuel T. Reynolds, Katonah, N. Y., daughter, Virginia Catherine.

April 25, 1925—Mr. and Mrs. D. A. Miller, Toms River, N. J., son, David Talmadge.

September 22, 1925—Mr. and Mrs. Evert Haney, Austin, Minn., daughter, Ardeth Helen.

September 29, 1925—Mr. and Mrs. William J. Bergstrom, Austin, Minn., son, Arnold Dean.

December 9, 1925—Mr. and Mrs. George Story, Spring Valley, N. Y., daughter, Sallie Ann.

May 20, 1926—Mr. and Mrs. F. E. Beebe, Meriden, Conn., daughter, Corinne Matilda.

May 8, 1926—Mr. and Mrs. George F. Reid, New York City, daughter, Holly Reynolds.

June 20, 1926—Mr. and Mrs. Philip Reynolds, Dunellen, N. J., son, James Taylor.

August 3, 1926—Mr. and Mrs. Frederic L. Reynolds, Cambridge, Mass., Frederic L., Jr.

September 6, 1926—Mr. and Mrs. Roy I. Schadt, De Smet, So. Dakota, daughter, Patricia Mae.

September 8, 1926—Mr. and Mrs. Evert Haney, Austin, Minn., daughter, Vivian Jean.

February 22, 1927—Mr. and Mrs. Gould C. Davis, Highland Park, Ill., daughter, Barbara Jayne.

March 2, 1927—Mr. and Mrs. Hugh Butler Reynolds, Aberdeen, So. Dakota, daughter, Ramona Maria.

March 22, 1927—Mr. and Mrs. Sydney Wood, Lower Merion Township, Pa., son, Sydney Kenneth.

May 6, 1927—Mr. and Mrs. Ralph E. Reynolds, Rising Sun, Md., son, Roger Putnam.

July 11, 1927—Mr. and Mrs. B. Bradford Reynolds, Wilmington, N. C., daughter, Jane Buchanan.

July 25, 1927—Mr. and Mrs. Clinton Willsie, Schenectady, N. Y., son, Clinton, Jr.

September 2, 1927—Mr. and Mrs. Paul F. Reynolds, Cleveland, O., son, Wayne Brill.

October 23, 1927—Mr. and Mrs. Donald R. Smith, Schenectady, N. Y., son, Donald Rylance, Jr.

November 18, 1927—Dr. and Mrs. Gardner S. Reynolds, Detroit, Mich., son, Myron Thomas.

Program

The Thirty-fifth Annual Banquet of the Association was held on October 9, 1926. Mr. Frank V. R. Reynolds, President of the Association, introduced Mr. Daniel C. Reynolds of Philadelphia, as the Toastmaster for the occasion.

Members and friends of the R. F. A. were led in the singing of "My Country 'Tis of Thee," by Mr. Louis W. Garratt also of Philadelphia, accompanied by his daughter, Miss Helen Garratt at the piano.

Rev. Milton Harold Nichols, D.D., gave the Invocation.

Mr. Daniel C. Reynolds offered his word of Greeting to the members and friends of the Association, and then introduced Miss Dorothy M. Congdon, who gave the address of welcome.

Miss Dorothy M. Congdon:

Mr. Toastmaster, members and friends of the Reynolds Family Association, I am very glad to welcome you here to the celebration of the thirty-fifth anniversary of this organization. Our secretary, Mrs. Rippier, has told me that this is one of the largest reunions this organization has ever had and I am sure that all the Philadelphians here are indeed proud of this fact. A great many of you have come a considerable distance and perhaps this is your first visit to our city. We Philadelphians extend to you a most cordial welcome and express the hope that your visit may be a most delightful one. Our toastmaster has asked me to say just a word about Philadelphia for the benefit of the out-of-town folks. Of course, I being a Philadelphian, am only too glad to comply with his request. It does seem to me to be singularly fitting that an organization such as this should choose as their place of meeting a city which fairly tingles with history. Cities differ from each other just as people do and Philadelphia differs from any other city. True New York, Boston, Plymouth have their historical spots but Philadelphia alone can lay claim to those places which are the sacred shrines of American freedom. Just a few squares from this very hotel are the buildings which are so dear to the heart of every American. Independence Hall where the first Continental Congress met, where the Declaration of Independence was signed—and where the precious Liberty Bell is now kept; old Congress Hall which served as the first executive mansion when this city was the capitol of the nation; and Carpenter's Hall which also housed the Continental Congress for a time and was converted into a hospital during the Revolutionary War. Later this building had the honor of having established under its roof the first bank in America. Just around the corner from this group of buildings is the humble little home in

which the "stars and stripes" was designed and made. This little home belonged to Betsey Ross, and still stands unchanged in its quaint simplicity, amid the hustle and bustle of present-day life, as a charming reminder of how our Colonial ancestors lived. In Fairmount Park still stands the home of William Penn, the founder of our city, and it is his statue which is mounted upon the top of City Hall.

Illustrious as has been its past, and outstanding and extensive as are its historic spots of interest, Philadelphia is very much alive industrially and is today one of, if not, the greatest manufacturing city in the United States. With only one-sixtieth of the country's population, Philadelphia produces more than one-twenty-fifth of all "American goods." A wider diversity of products than any other city are manufactured here. In the production of textiles, locomotives, steel ships, street cars, carpets, as well as many other articles, Philadelphia holds first place.

You will not want to leave Philadelphia until you have visited the Sesqui Centennial Exposition and joined in the celebration of the 150th anniversary of the signing of the Declaration of Independence. The Exposition is a visualization of the spiritual, scientific, economic, artistic and industrial progress made during the fifty years which have gone by since the Centennial Celebration of 1876. It is most fitting too that this celebration should surpass purely national boundaries. Other nations have accepted the invitation issued by our President to participate in this exhibition and show the progress which they have made. And now a truly representative international celebration is under way.

While I am speaking of the Sesqui, let me urge you not to miss seeing High Street. Under the auspices of the Women's Board of the Exposition, part of old High Street, which is now Market Street, the main business street of Philadelphia, has been reproduced as it was in the Colonial Days. There are replicas of the homes of George Washington, Thomas Jefferson, Robert Morris, and others identified with the founding of the nation, Benjamin Franklin's printing and book shop, Stephen Girard's counting house, the old market and other business centers of the time; Colonial public buildings and places of worship which all reflect the atmosphere of the days when the nation struggled to freedom.

Again, let me repeat that we Philadelphians are glad to have you with us, especially for the Exposition, and we hope that the memory of this reunion and your visit to our city will be one not soon forgotten.

Mr. Louis W. Garratt favored with a solo, also during the program led in the singing of favorite songs.

Miss O. Lula Wicks of Baltimore, Md., gave an interesting description of her summer trip. "Just Snapshots."

Mr. Reynolds introduced Prof. Calvin O. Althouse, so well

known to many of the Quaker City, who gave a splendid address, we regret being unable to give it in print, as no notes were taken.

A motion of thanks was extended to Mr. and Mrs. Daniel C. Reynolds and to those who had made the program and social time so pleasant; also to Mrs. A. H. Travis of Lake Mohopac, N. Y. and to Mrs. Sydney Wood and Mrs. H. J. Andrews of Philadelphia, for the lovely flowers placed upon the tables.

As many wanted to sight see and to attend the Sesqui-centennial the meeting was brought to a close with the singing of "Auld Lang Syne" and a closing prayer.

"JUST SNAPSHOTS"

I shall try in "Just Snapshots" of our trip to give you only glimpses of our two thousand mile ride, not found in the regulation guide book. Every such book gives the number of miles to this, that and the other place and where to make turns, but they of necessity, leave many interesting things untold. I shall only mention that after leaving Harrisburg, we drove through Hershey Park; passed the entrance road to Crystal Cave at Kutztown, Pa., because the road was so muddy and uninviting. We traveled eastward until Delaware Water Gap made us realize the mighty power of running water, cutting away at the hills, making a great opening—a gateway in the mountains, attracting thousands to its scenic beauty. The next morning brought us to Kingston on the Hudson, rich in historical association. We denied ourselves the pleasure of browsing in the museum, and the ancient graveyard, and instead pushed on to the hills made famous in story—the Catskills. Near their entrance is the Ashokan Reservoir, that irregular shaped piece of water, with a wonderful forty-mile drive all around it, and which helps supply water to the thirsty millions of New York City. We praise the man who can measure the hills, build the dams to back up the streams, store the water, and dig tunnels to carry the water down to the metropolis of this vast nation, a great engineering feat, making a beautiful bowl of water in the everlasting hills. And we are told it was conceived by a man born in the level lands of our Middle West. Of course, one must take a glimpse of the aerating basin, where a forest of fountains shoot the water into the air to restore the oxygen which the filtration plants remove while purifying the water.

The guide book does not mention the cranes that visit the reservoir, nor tell how gracefully they spread their huge wings to lift their heavy bodies, and how they flap up and down, diving into the water for a luncheon of fresh fish. A rare and beautiful sight to see for poor city folks. On, on all day, through the fascinating Catskills, now a brook to follow upward, a mountain to climb, a valley to traverse, a turn here, a new vista there, everchanging views until we arrive at East Windham, the last height before making the final descent. A wonderful expanse of world lay at our feet as we paused on the mountain-side at sunset, and decided to stay there over night. We were really in Rip Van Winkle's country. After nightfall, old Rip and the gnomes staged a glorious thunderstorm, with magnificent lightning display, and a powerful rolling of tenpins. Would our fate be the same as Rip's, and would we be marooned high above for twenty years? No, for the rising sun of the next morning revealed a never-to-be-forgotten sight. A mist had covered the valley for five days and the folks at the hotel said they were tired of looking out, day after day on a mist-obscured scene. Good fortune was ours. The electric storm had cleared the atmosphere, changed the wind which blew away the mists, and we had a vision of what this earth must be like viewed from the windows of Heaven. If you want to see the whole earth spread at your feet, go to East Windham in the Catskills. A patch-work quilt, whose greens and browns blend into

one harmonious whole, with here and there a village embroidered in French knots, fences in outline stitches, wood and trees appliqued in living green,—a noble coverlet for Mother Earth.

At Lake George, we pause only for a night's rest, for are we not at the very gateway to the Adirondacks, and their lure is powerful.

Through great stretches of dense woodland, you can drive for miles and miles, without meeting a human being, and nothing to convince you another soul is living on this planet, or that anyone has passed this way before us, except—the magnificent park-like roads, and the telegraph poles and wire—mute evidence of civilization. One glorious view after another, one towering mountain after another, each sparkling lake, more appealing than the last, the refreshing coolness of the dense woods, the awe-inspiring grandeur, the humbling power of silent magnificence.

God is good to make such scenes, and to give one the privilege of enjoying them. The guide book does not tell you of the dear little chipmunk who lives there, and who sat on a decayed log, accepted our donations of bread and butter, eating off the butter, and discarding the bread.

Getting nearer the northern and eastern section of this mountain park, we finally make the acquaintance of the Ausable River. We find the water mixed with blackness as its name indicates. The acids used in the mills up-stream color the water brown and the stones at the bottom. Hence its name. As we ride beside it, it races with our car, laughing as it tumbles over the rocks gleefully, jeering at us. "You may follow me awhile, but just wait I'll flow in where no man dare drive." The road does parallel this lovely stream for many miles, past High Gorge where an admission is charged to use the bridge across the stream, and the stairways to get a close view of the cataracts, plunges, leaps, rocks and whirlpools. Following the drive along the river, we reach Wilmington Notch, where the mountains curve upward and so slowly outward, that the sky is hardly visible. On and on beside the river or in sight of it. For awhile it sleepily feels its way through a quiet, fertile valley, until the place of its final triumph is reached—Ausable Chasm. Some great upheaval of Nature split the earth in twain—ragged in places, jagged in others, and again as smooth or even as if sawed by some large manufactured tool. Straight ahead at times, at right angles at others, bending around corners, but ever gigantic, such immense rocks, raw and unadorned. And ever the river. Pouring, dashing, roaring, seething, and, finally, tired of its wild gymnastics, broadens out into a foam-covered brook, that finds its way quietly and modestly to Lake Champlain. On through Plattsburg, to Rouse's Point and then Canada. Once past Rouse's Point and the Customs, the road, called the King Edward Highway, leads through rather level country. French names make their appearance, and all highway signs are in both French and English. Finally we reach LaPrairie on the St. Lawrence River. Because of the very level country and a broadening of the river at this point, we can see Montreal for many miles before we reach the very long bridge across the river to the city.

The setting of Montreal is unique. Taking its name from a single hump of a mountain rising from the flood plain upon which the city is built, and called Mount Royal; in French, Montreal. Originally the city was on the east side of Mount Royal; Outremont on the other side of the mountain. Montreal grew until it encircled the mountain, even encircled the town of Outremont; so here we have a peculiar condition of a city within a city, for Outremont still has its own Mayor and government. The top of this Mount Royal is reached only by a tally-ho coach, or a caleche. No machines allowed on this road.

A sightseeing bus gives one a fine idea of the extent of the city and its architecture, with ten minute stops to inspect interesting places. Notre Dame Cathedral, one hundred years old; a most wonderful fur shop; again at the midget's palace, where Count and Countess Philippe Nicol have an entire suite of rooms, built to their size, equipped with furniture suitable. We felt we were in a doll-house, and that we were giants. The midget for

a livelihood, has a doll hospital; a large part of the 25c admission to his suite of rooms, he contributes to a children's hospital. Another stop is made at St. Joseph's Oratoire, where marvelous cures are said to be made.

The ride from Montreal to Quebec follows the St. Lawrence River the whole way. Country very level—had there been wind-mills, we might have said it was Holland. We did say it was as flat as our own Eastern Shore of Maryland, except that the land sloped in a gentle roll down to the river, and that sometimes the road descended to the level of the river and then rose again to the top of the bluff, but once on the plateau, the land was absolutely level. The further north we went, the barer the land seemed of trees, in places. It gets pretty cold, there, in winter, and it takes lots of wood to warm the houses, though they are small and have double doors and windows to keep out the cold.

As we went along, the industry of many families was evidenced in the great stacks of wood all ready for the coming chill. Nearing Quebec the flatness of the land gave way to undulations, some gentle, some abrupt; but the 180 miles of it was beautiful. Once in Quebec you feel as if you are in a foreign city, or in another world. A city built on a hill, and drapes itself down over the sides, and onto the flood plains of the river below. You hold your breath as you go up and down the steep streets, making hair-pin turns on the hillside into streets so narrow, you wonder what you would do if you met another machine. Somehow you get through. Originally the governor's chateau was on the summit of this Cape Diamond, and the common people lived at the bottom of the hill; but gradually the houses crept up the slope, with no doubt narrow paths leading to them, which have developed into these narrow slanting streets. A strong, thick wall once encompassed the entire city, and much of it is still standing. Three gates, still in perfect condition, give unique ornamentation. Of course, the city has grown miles beyond the city wall in all directions; but the old part is most fascinating. Many of the residents speak French, but in business, one must know English also. The great number of magnificent Roman Catholic Churches amazes one. All the way along the river from Montreal to Quebec they are seen.

Quebec has as her landmark the Chateau Frontenac, rock-perched on the hill above the St. Lawrence, reproducing the charm of a mediaeval French chateau—a hotel with 900 rooms, and on August 15th entirely booked for two weeks in advance. Not a square room in the whole building, some triangular, pentagonal, hexagonal, long-shaped or circular, but never square; stairways at unexpected turns, a spacious courtyard, and the main entrance through a rather inconspicuous arch into this courtyard. A young man I know is still chuckling over his entrance to the Frontenac. He, in his little Ford, drove up and was accommodated for three nights, the Cadillac and the Packard each side of him were turned away—no accommodations. He had made reservations. On the very edge of the rock mountain, and overhanging like the caves of a house, is built a boardwalk—broader than the one at Atlantic City. Here, all Quebec comes to walk in the evening to sit and look at the landscape of river and hills beyond, and to hear the band concert. At the very top of the hill is the Citadel, a fort built for defense, but which has never fired a cannon for defense. 'Tis not so old—begun in 1814—and that's the year Francis Scott Key wrote "The Star Spangled Banner," about the flag flying at Fort McHenry in Baltimore, and that fort was finished at that time.

Back into "the States" again, we have to open up every piece of baggage. Custom officer is searching for liquors. By the way, on entering Canada, one sees huge signboards advertising white horse gin, or black horse gin or something like it, and all through Canada the signs are ever present. But not once in Canada did I see an American order or drink an intoxicant. Perhaps I did not go to places where such could be seen; but I can't believe that all Americans go there to get filled up on forbidden stuff. I believe they go for the real joy of travel—to satisfy the honest spirit of wanderlust.

Now we reach the White Mountains, whose Dixville Notch baffles descrip-

tion: whose Flume interests you: whose Old Man's face that has to submit to surgery to keep pieces from falling off, stirs all that is good and beautiful in you; whose Lost River surprises, astonishes and thrills you; whose roads are wonderful, magnificent views; and towering peaks sublime. Down past the charming lakes whose Indian names roll off the tongue like rippling waters—Squam, Winnepesaukee, Winnisquam, Sunapee; on through peaceful Connecticut Valley; past the stern cliffs of the Hudson; over the superb Storm King Highway and the inspiring Bear Mt. Bridge. Truly we have crowded volumes of God's greatness and man's achievements into two summer weeks.

MISS O. LULA WICKS.

Program of the Thirty-sixth Annual Reunion of the Association

Following the business meeting and instead of the usual banquet hour, a luncheon was given. Rev. Dr. Huckel of Greenwich offered the Invocation.

During this hour the President, Mr. Frank V. R. Reynolds, expressed his pleasure with so many attending the Reunion, it was our largest meeting, 78 attending the luncheon, while there were others who could not remain.

Miss Harriet L. Reynolds gave some interesting facts about the History and beauty of Greenwich, telling also, The Reynolds' of Greenwich are descended from John Reynolds who arrived from the port of London, or Ipswich, England, and settled in Watertown, Mass., as early as 1633. He settled permanently in Greenwich, Old Towne, about 1650, and Jonathan, his son, was one of its first proprietors.

A sight-seeing trip around Greenwich, stopping first at the Second Congregational Church, as this is the church the Reynolds' family of Greenwich have attended for ten successive generations. Dr. Oliver Huckel, the Pastor, explained the religious significance of the new church interior, and gave other interesting items concerning the church, referring especially to the stone spire, considered one of the finest spires in New England.

After touring Greenwich, the consensus of opinion of the visiting friends was that "Greenwich is one of God's most beautiful garden spots."

The members extended their appreciation, by extending a vote of Thanks to Mr. and Mrs. Frank V. R. Reynolds and the friends who had helped to make the Reunion so pleasant, also for the beautiful flowers placed upon the table. And to Mr. and Mrs. Frank V. R. Reynolds, Mr. and Mrs. B. T. Mix, Dr. and Mrs. Earl F. Schofield and Mr. and Mrs. Frank E. Carpenter and others of Greenwich who were so kind and hospitable with their cars. With a cloudless sky, seemed as if the sun never shone more bright, we truly could say A "Perfect Day."

A beautiful ebony gavel suitably engraved was given to the R. F. A., by Mr. and Mrs. A. C. Ripper, at the meeting held at Greenwich.

My Last Song

Were this my last song
What should I sing?
Thoughts from the time past
Thankfully bring
Of the great goodness
Of Christ our King:

Words of devotion—
Glad words of praise
For the rich blessings
Filling our days,
For the kind mercy
Guarding our ways:

Joy in the present
Despite our cares,
Seeing the smile of love
He ever wears,
Knowing our burdens
He always bears.

Hope for the future
Glowingly bright,
With His Word of Life
Shedding its light
O'er our path onward
Through day and night.

Were this my last song
Thus would I sing,
Thoughts of Divine Grace
Sending awing
Gathering praises
For Christ our King.

CELIA MARY REYNOLDS.

Read by Mrs. A. C. Rippier,
Greenwich, Conn., October 15, 1927.

ANNOUNCEMENTS

The authentic Reynolds crest for framing, printed in appropriate permanent colors by a lithographic artist, is attractive and may be purchased from the Secretary for \$3.50. It is about 10" x 12" square.



The watch fobs are gold plated on bronze, which will retain an old Roman gold color. Upon it the family crest is engraved by an expert; complete with a heavy grosgrain ribbon for \$4.00.

Gold-plated pins, bearing the family crest as above printed, \$1.50.

Note-paper and other stationery, twenty-four sheets of paper and envelopes, with the above crest engraved upon each sheet, \$1.00 and \$1.25 a box; engraved correspondence cards, excellent quality, \$1.00 a box.

Beginning with 1899, the Association has published each year an annual book.

The following Annuals can now be purchased of the Secretary:

1909, 1910-11; 1912 and 1913 Annuals. 50c a copy.

1914 Annual. Henry of Chichester, Pa., Genealogy. A very good beginning on the publication of a large line. Also the Robert Reynolds of Boonesborough, Md., Line. 40 pages. Copies at 75c each.

1915 Annual. The only considerable account of Robert and Mary Reynold on the publication of a large line. Also the Robert Reynolds of his descendants, tying on the 1907 Annual above described. Also a list of books on Reynoldses of all Lines. Plenty of copies at \$1 each. 60 pages.

1916 Annual. Revolutionary Soldiers Number, containing official records of 456 Reynoldses who served in the American Revolution. This is an excellent handbook for those who wish to join the D. A. R. or S. A. R., Colonial Dames, etc. Also some excellent notes on Henry of Chichester by Mr. Edward B. Raub; and the story of Henry's razor. Further notes and corrections on the Robert of Boston Genealogy as published in 1915. 116 pages. Copies \$1 each.

1917 Annual. Some incomplete lists of Civil War Soldiers and Soldiers in the Great War of 1914-1918. Copies at 50c each. 56 pages.

1920 Annual. Genealogy of John Reynolds of Kent Co., Delaware. 78 pages. Copies at 50c each.

- 1921 Annual. The Complete Census of 1790 of all Reynoldses in the United States. Miscellaneous Early Reynoldses; Captain Nathaniel Reynolds (Robert of Boston Line) of Machias and Lubec, Maine, in the Revolution, a tragic but romantic story. 96 pages. \$1 each.
- 1922 Annual. An excellent account of James of North Kingstown; maps and pictures; one line of descent. The complete Genealogy of John Reynolds of Weymouth-Stonington. The complete Genealogy of the Washington County, Md., Line. Captives of the Wyandottes, concerning that Line. The Three Nathaniels of Boston (Robert of Boston Line) with maps and excellent notes. Family of Rev. Bowen Reynolds of North Carolina, etc. Queries. Plenty of copies, \$2.50 each. 282 pages, illustrated.
- 1923 Annual. Some Vermont Reynolds records; early Reynolds marriages in New York State; other historical information. 48 pages + Index. \$2.00 a copy including a year's membership in the Association.
- 1925 Annual. History and records of GEORGE⁵ REYNOLDS of Reynolds Corners. Saratoga Co., N. Y.; marriage licenses Canterbury, Kent, Eng. (1619-1676); other genealogical records. Refer to Secretary for price.

The Secretary should be notified promptly of births, marriages, deaths and changes of address.

The Secretary is especially anxious to receive family records from all who are descended from the early Pennsylvania Reynoldses. If you are of this strain please write in, giving complete details of your own and your parents' and grandparents' genealogical history.

MRS. ANNA C. RIPPPIER, *Secretary*, 413 Third St., Brooklyn, N. Y.

HISTORY AND DESCENDANTS OF JOHN AND SARAH REYNOLDS

of Watertown, Mass. (1630-1924)

A remarkable chronicle of this interesting Puritan family; 300 years of History and Records.

A copy should be in the library of every member, whether of this particular branch or not.

A 512 page book, beautifully illustrated, bound in blue; de luxe edition. \$10.00 a copy.

Announcing the Forthcoming Publications:

ROBERT AND MARY REYNOLDS, of BOSTON, Genealogy with Hyatt descent. JOHN AND SARAH (BACKUS) REYNOLDS, of Norwich, Conn., with history and record of descendants. For further information, refer to Secretary, Mrs. A. C. Rippier.

MARRIAGE RECORDS

PHILADELPHIA, PA.

*Christ Church**

1720	January	1—Elizabeth Reynolds and Simon Tillet.
1732	May	14—Henry Reynolds and Barbara Anderson.
1738	July	7—Elizabeth Reynolds and John Vanlear.
1756	November	9—John Reynolds and Eleanor Eaton.
1756	November	15—Margaret Reynolds and John Bear.
1764	March	17—James Reynolds and Mary Ross.
1773	March	25—John Reynolds and Charlotte Whittler.
1789	February	8—James Reynolds and Rhoda Duffield.
1795	May	2—Ann Reynolds and Edward Cutbush.
1795	August	9—Simen Reynolds and May Bowyer.
1801	June	18—Catherine Reynolds and Thomas Willington.
1802	January	23—Hannah Reynolds and Thomas Wilkinson.

*Old Swedes Church**

1765	September	14—Edward Reynolds and Mary Haney.
1772	December	13—Nathaniel Reynolds and Elenor Fitzgerald.
1774	January	1—John Reynolds and Sarah Gardiner.
1777	August	24—James Reynolds and Mary Maxfield.
1778	October	24—Elizabeth Reynolds and Joseph McCulloch.
1777	April	1—Sarah Reynolds and James Josiah.
1790	November	6—Priscilla Reynolds and Richard Green.
1792	May	2—Thomas Reynolds and Mary Atkins.
1793	May	25—William Reynolds and Mary Green.

*First Baptist Church**

1770	November	8—Lydia Reynolds and Thomas Muril.
1784	March	25—Anne Reynolds and John Alexander.
1801	October	22—Captain Joseph Reynolds and Hannah Ingels.

First Presbyterian Church†

1731	April	5—William Reynolds and Katherine Pugh, L.
1733	November	7—Mary Reynolds and Samuel Cox.
1737	January	17—Hannah Reynolds and Thomas Kinnard.
1737	September	24—William Reynolds and Anne Humphreys.
1740	March	17—William Reynolds and Anne Lewis.
1740	October	27—Susanna Reynolds and Samuel McCloss, L.
1744	November	22—William Reynolds and Mary Wood.

Second Presbyterian Church†

1770	March	10—Ann Reynolds and Thomas Williamson.
------	-------	--

Third Presbyterian Church†

1785	October	15—Sarah Reynolds and Martin Cremer.
1787	August	29—Martha Reynolds and James Tones.
1788	March	18—Catherine Reynolds and William Ramsey.

Abington Presbyterian Church†

1797	September	1—Joseph Reynolds and Hannah Toland.
------	-----------	--------------------------------------

* Penna. Archives, Second Series, Vol. VIII.

† Penn. Archives, Second Series, Vol. IX.

NEWSPAPER VITAL RECORDS

As copied from the papers

By JOSEPH GAVIT, New York State Library, Albany, N. Y.
(Any further information relative to the families, known to any one, please write the secretary)

MARRIAGES:

At Thompson, by Samuel F. Jones, Esq., Miss Maria Reynolds to Mr. Talcott Wakeman, 23 May, 1809.—*Kingston Plebeian*.

At Walton, Miss Polly Reynolds of Colchester, N. Y., to Mr. Dan Bristol of Walton, 23 Oct., 1810.—*Kingston Plebeian*.

At Walton (Delaware Co.) Miss Elizabeth Reynolds to Mr. John Eels, 16 April, 1811.—*Kingston Plebeian*.

At Plattsburgh, Mrs. Mary Reynolds, consort of Charles Reynolds, deceased, to Benjamin Vaughan, Esq., on Saturday, 19 Feb., 1814.—*Plattsburgh Rep.*, 26 Feb., 1814.

At New York City, Mr. Hobby Reynolds to Miss Emeline Green, Nov. 9, 1809, by Rev. Mr. Mitchell.—*N. Y. Evening Post*, 13 Nov. 1809.

At Mamaroneck, Thursday, Mar. 31, 1814, by Rev. Thomas G. Smith, Mrs. Phebe Reynolds, aged 36 years to Jonathan Griffin Tompkins, aged 80,—father of the Governor of this State (Daniel D. Tompkins).—*N. Y. Spectator*, 23 Apr. 1814.

At Hudson, 16 Nov., 1815, by Rev. Mr. Rice, Mr. William Reynolds to Miss Mary Clancy, both of this city.—*Hudson Northern Whig*, 21 Nov., 1815.

At Kingston, 7 Nov., 1815, by Philip P. Bonesteel, Esq., Miss Ruth Reynolds of Woodstock to Mr. Peter Burhanse of Kingston.—*Kingston Plebeian*.

At New York, 25 Sept., 1816, Miss Eliza Reynolds to Mr. Alpheus Chapin.—*Albany Advertiser*.

At Schenectady, 15 Mar., 1817, by Rev. Elder Peck, Miss Reynolds of the 4th Ward to Mr. William Laurence of that city.—*Schenectady Cabinet*, 26 Mar., 1817.

At Schoharie, 13 Jan., 1819, by Rev. Daniel Shafer, Mrs. Betsy Reynolds of Cobleskill, to Mr. Alfred Bailey of Carlisle.—*Albany Argus*.

At Plattsburgh, 2 Mar., 1820, Miss Sarah Reynolds of Plattsburgh to Mr. Washburn Stores of Upper Canada, by Rev. Frederick Halsey.—*Plattsburgh Rep.*, 11 Mar., 1820.

At Rhinebeck Flats, 24 Aug., 1822, Miss Margaret Reynolds to Mr. Cornelius C. Radcliff.—*Albany Gazette*.

At Plattsburgh, 23 July, 1816, Miss——Reynolds, daughter of Reuben Reynolds, Esq., of Essex Co., to Mr. John S. Broadwell.—*Plattsburgh Rep.*, 29 July, 1816.

At New York, 23 Sept., 1821, by Rt. Rev. Bishop Connelly, Mr. James S. Reynolds to Miss Mary Martin, all of this city.—*N. Y. Nat. Advocate*, 25 Sept., 1821.

At Plattsburgh, 25 Aug., 1825, by Rev. Mr. Halsey, Miss Margaret Reynolds of Plattsburgh to Mr. Alonzo Larkin of Beekmantown.—*Plattsburgh Rep.*, 27 Aug., 1825.

6 July, 1826, Mrs. Elizabeth Reynolds to Mr. John W. Netterville, by Rev. Mr. Ferris.—*Albany Gazette*, 7 July, 1826.

2 Jan., 1825, by Rev. Mr. Stebbins, Mr. Allen Reynolds to Miss Hannah Winslow.—*Hudson Rural Repository*, 8 Jan., 1825.

30 July, 1826, Miss Harriet Reynolds of Troy, to Mr. David Heath of West Troy, by Rev. Mr. Howard.—*Albany Argus*, 3 Aug., 1826.

16 Aug., 1826, Jared Reynolds Esq., to Miss Kezia Boardman, all of Westerlo (Albany Co.) by Rev. Mr. Leonard.—*Albany Argus*, 24 Aug., 1826.

At Johnstown, Montgomery Co., 17 May, 1829, in St. John's Church, by

Rev. Mr. Whipple, Miss Clara, eldest daughter of Mr. Philip Reynolds of Johnstown to Mr. Samuel Maverick of New York City.—*Albany Argus*, 26 May, 1829.

At Hudson, 24 July, 1828, by Rev. Mr. King, Mr. Raymond Reynolds to Miss Christina Phillips of Kinderhook.—*Hudson Rural Repository*, 8 Aug., 1828.

At Berlin, Rensselaer Co., 1 June, 1839, by Rev. Mr. Satterlee, Mr. Leonard Miller to Miss Polly Reynolds, daughter of George Reynolds, Esq., all of Berlin.—*Troy Budget*, 8 June, 1839.

At White Creek, 31 Jan., 1839, by Rev. D. White, Mr. Lewis Robison to Miss Jane Ann Reynolds, both of Easton, Washington Co.—*Troy Budget*, 12 Feb., 1839.

At Hoosick, 16 Jan., 1845, by Rev. John Mitchell, Gideon Reynolds, Esq., Sheriff of Rensselaer Co., to Miss Julia Ann Richmond of Hoosick.—*Lansingburgh Gazette*, 23 Jan., 1845.

DEATHS:

Erastus Reynolds, aged 45 years, Washington, Conn., 27 Sept., 1833.—*Litchfield Conn. Enquirer*, 17 Oct., 1833.

Charles Reynolds, aged about 46 years, Plattsburgh, N. Y., 14 Jan., 1813.—*Plattsburgh Rep.*, 15 Jan., 1813.

Anna G. Reynolds, aged about 17 years, daughter of Charles Reynolds, dec., Plattsburgh, N. Y., 16 Apr., 1822.—*Plattsburgh Rep.*, 20 Apr., 1822.

Jeremiah Reynolds, aged 79 years, Avon, N. Y., 16 Oct., 1827.—*Albany Gazette*, 16 Oct., 1827.

Richard Reynolds, seaman of Maine, killed by a chain at Havana, May 1824, aged 35 years.—*Albany Gazette*, 29 May, 1824.

Abraham Reynolds, aet 57 years, at New York.—*Albany Gazette*, 21 Aug., 1819.

Allen Reynolds, in his 65th year, at Hudson, N. Y., on 9th Nov., 1827, a soldier of the Revolution.—*Hudson Rural Rep.*, 8 Dec., 1827.

James Reynolds, printer, at New York, 11 May, 1824, in his 30th year.—*Albany Argus*, 21 May, 1824.

Jonathan Reynolds, drowned from off the sloop *Belinda*, opposite the village of Newburgh, aet 81.—*Albany Gazette*, 21 Aug., 1819.

Silas Reynolds, in the village of Troy, N. Y., on Wednesday 20th.—*Troy Post*, 26 July, 1814.

Solomon Reynolds, a native of Providence, R. I., at Charleston, S. C., on 10 Sept., 1817, aged 33 years.—*N. Y. Spectator*, 30 Sept., 1817.

Seymour Reynolds* at Savannah, Ga., Sept., 1820, aet 21.

John Reynolds* at Malden, Mass., Jan., 1801.

Mariah Reynolds, youngest daughter of Stephen Reynolds, 13 Mar., 1833, Petersburg, aged 25 years.—*Troy Budget*, 26 Mar., 1839.

Samuel Reynolds, in his 77th year, at Fort Edward, last week, a soldier of the Revolution.—*Albany Gazette*, 15 Apr., 1828.

Henry Reynolds, 6th May, 1828, Albany.—*Albany Gazette*, 9 May, 1828.

* Presumably from Albany Gazette, copied from transcripts made by F. B. Hough in 1865. J. G.

Research Work and Publication Policy

(Continuing with the publication on pages 30-33 of our 1923 ANNUAL and pages 38-40 of our 1924-25 ANNUAL. Any one knowing the parentage or further history of the following inquiries are requested to write the secretary.)

27. *Jared Reynolds* of Dutchess Co., N. Y., m. Sarah Wright, sister or Aunt to Silas Wright at one time Governor of N. Y. *Children*: James, b. Mar. 5, 1789; d. Amherst, O., Sept. 6, 1853; m. Mary Durand, May 24, 1812; Daniel, m. Betsey Adams; Lewis, m. Laura Vanorman; Edmund, m. Rhoda Hayward; Leonard, m. Laura Dodge; Jerad, m. Sophrona Skinner; Sarah, m. Roswell Eggleston; Walter, m. Catherine Isman; Henry, m. Eleanor Hayward; Theodore, m. ——— Marshall; Permula, m. Jas. Stranchan. Later records of this family we have, but whose son was Jared? "A Jared, Abram and David moved into Essex Co., while young men."
Inquiry from Mrs. L. T. Miller, Ithaca, Mich.
28. *Edward Reynolds*, b. Havre de Grace, Md., 1777; m. Sarah Loughley, who was b. 1786; they had Joseph Jones Reynolds and John Loughley Reynolds.
Was Edward a son of Edward? or who? Who were the parents of Sarah Loughley who was b. in N. Y.?
Inquiry from Miss M. B. Hayden, Washington, D. C.
29. *Sylvanus Reynolds*, d. Dec. 30, 1862, date from tombstone, Kendrew Cemetery, DeKalb, St. Lawrence Co., N. Y., at the age of 88 years. His first wife was Phebe ———; 2nd wife was Mrs. Margaret (Powell) Dowdle. He had children by both marriages. A Sylvanus Reynolds, No. 252 in the History of John and Sarah Reynolds, had a son, Sylvanus, of whom we know no more.
Inquiry from Roger F. Williams, Hubbardsville, N. Y.
30. *Josiah Reynolds*, m. Harriet Clifford. *Children*: Julia Ann, b. Buffalo, N. Y., 1832; m. Alexander Morrison in 1848; Edwin, Ezekiel, Charles, Louise, some of the family lived in Grand Harem, Mich., in 1860; sons, Asa, Charles, Sarah and two married sisters, one of whom was Mrs. Wyman.
Inquiry from Mrs. Jessie Morrison Denman, Washington, D. C.
31. *Asahel Reynolds* (sometimes called Asa): b. about 1765-6; d. Oct. 11, 1829, aged 64 years; m. Mehitable Roth (or Reath), b. about 1774-5; d. Mar. 27, 1860, aged 85 years, both died and were buried in Winsor, Conn. *Children*: Lorren M., m. Nov. 21, 1830, Amanda M. Ware; Edward, m. Jan. 11, 1835, Harriet Moffett; Asa, 1797-8, m. Winchester, Conn., Mar. 23, 1819, Electa Talmage; Rufus; Roxana m. Brown; Nancy; Mehitable b. about 1800; m. Aug. 24, 1824, John Henry King, b. Suffield, Conn., June 13, 1800; d. Apr. 3, 1836; she m. 2nd Brown; of Bloomfield, Conn.; possibly a William and Amaza. This record taken from the bible of Asa and Electa (Talmage) Reynolds.
Inquiry from Mrs. Kathryn B. Drake, Winsor, Conn.
32. *Bernard Reynolds* of Spotsylvania Co., Va.; d. in Russel Co., Va., whose daughter or granddaughter Elizabeth, b. 1809; d. 1870; m.

1829 in N. Y. City at the home of relatives, McKeon's, John Michael Rogers.

See record of a Bernard Reynolds, No. 44, p. 59 of 1916 Annual. Inquiry from Mrs. Letitia P. Wilson, Md. Historical Soc., Baltimore, Md.

33. *John Reynolds*, Pa., m. June 11, 1771, Hannah Blythe; they had Benjamin Reynolds, b. Aug. 18, 1784; d. Jan. 27, 1849, m. as his second wife, Mildred Stanhope Allen, b. Sept. 19, 1787; d. Feb. 15, 1844; they had George W. Reynolds, b. Apr. 4, 1819; d. Oct. 16, 1881, Clearfield, Pa.; m. May 8, 1843, Elizabeth Peale, b. Shippensburg, Pa., Dec. 28, 1823; d. Mar. 19, 1903, DuBois, Pa., their children were G. A. Reynolds, Susan Jewett, b. 1857; about 1891; m. G. A. Southwick; John, Benjamin, Mrs. Rowley, Mrs. Huston, Margaret Ann and Mrs. Fee.

Inquiry from Mrs. H. A. Southerland, Hall, N. Y.

There were three John Reynolds in the Cumberland Valley, during the Revolutionary period.

34. *Louisa A. Reynolds*, b. ——— Conn., Sept. 28, 1813; m. Alonzo Bishop, Sept. 30, 1832, Dutchess Co., N. Y., moved to Ohio in 1833; he was born Dec. 28, 1809, ———, Conn.

Inquiry from Mrs. Mark F. Jones, So. Pasadena, Calif.

35. *Mary Ann Reynolds*, b. Feb. 3, 1793, probably Dutchess Co., N. Y., m. John Myrick, Jan. 25, 1815, of Washington, N. Y.; died Mt. Upton, Guilford, Chenango Co., N. Y., Jan. 23, 1844.

Inquiry from Mrs. G. E. Hewitt, Scarsdale, N. Y.

36. *Loring H. Reynolds*, who married in 1833, Gertrude Preston, daughter of Maj. Walter Preston of Clark Co., Ky.

Inquiry from Mrs. William B. Ardery, Paris, Ky.

37. *Abner Reynolds*, m. Rosannah Dye, daughter of William and ——— Burr, probably of Manchester, Vt.

Inquiry from Lynn R. Spencer, Healdton, Okla.

38. *Judith Reynolds*, m. Richard Weaver, who was b. May 18, 1751, East Greenwich, R. I. In 1777 they were living at Clarendon, Vt., later Queensberry, Warren Co., N. Y. He first enlisted in the Continental Army from Poughkeepsie, N. Y.

Inquiry from J. H. Bell, St. Paul, Minn.

39. *Joseph Clark*, b. 1767; d. 1804; m. *Mary Reynolds*, dau. of Capt. John Reynolds of Washington Co., Md.

Who were the parents of Joseph and did the Father serve in the Revolutionary War? (see No. 14, p. 205, of the 31st Annual, 1922).

Inquiry from Mrs. E. P. H. McCullough, Santa Barbara, Calif.

40. *Elijah and Benjamin Reynolds* came from Md. and located in Wilkes Co., Ga., about 1800; Benjamin m. Miss Betsey Freesy or Fruny, he died leaving several children, who located at or near Columbus, Ga. His widow married a Stanford and had three daughters, one married a Persons, another Rev. Dr. Hardy; nothing further is known of Benjamin. Elijah was b. 1774; m. 1801 in Augusta, Ga., Nancy Jones, b. 1783. They had seven children.

Inquiry from B. A. Reynolds, Birmingham, Ala.

From a flyleaf of a copy of the "Federal Ready Reckoner," published in Philadelphia, in 1793, we transcribe the following:

41. *George Reynolds*, b. March 9, 1767; d. Nov. 20, 1803; m. Nancy ———, Oct. 17, 1792, who was b. Oct. 10, 1778. Children: John, b. June 23, 1794; Elizabeth, b. Mar. 16, 1796; George, b. April 18, 1799; William, b. Jan. 10, 1801; Ann, b. Mar. 5, 1803. No further information given.

George Reynolds: The Virginia Magazine of History and Biography, volume 9, page 266 in an article by C. B. Bryant relating to Henry County, Va., states the following under date of October, 1779: "John Wells is appointed Captain in the room of Brice Martin's company in Leatherwood, *George Reynolds* first Lieutenant etc." Same volume page 418 dated February, 1782: "*George Reynolds* from Capt. Peter Hairston for 36½ pounds of Bacon while on march to the assistance of Gen. Greene." Page 421 under date of August, 1780: "John Wells resigned as Captain and Peter Hairston appointed in his room, *George Reynolds* first Lieutenant, Matthew Wells, second Lieutenant and John Conway, Ensign." Volume 10, page 73 under date of March, 1782: "*George Reynolds* is appointed Captain of the company commanded by Capt. Peter Hairston, Matthew Webb first Lieutenant, John Conway second Lieutenant and Bazel O'Neal, Ensign."

See Record of *George Reynolds* of Henry, Caroline Co., Va., No. 148, p. 73, of 25th (1916) Annual.

Also see next record.

Nancy Reynolds,* dau. of *George* and *Susanna* (Langsford) *Reynolds*, b. Spottsylvania Co., Va., Dec. 11, 1781; d. Oct. 24, 1852, in Carroll Co., Miss.; m. in Tenn., Oct. 25, 1813, as his third wife, *John Johnson*, son of *Daniel* and *Mary* (Talbot) *Johnson*. *Children*: *Hailey Inge Johnson*, *Richard Inge Johnson*, *Susan Reynolds Johnson* and *George Reynolds Johnson*, b. Davidson Co., Tenn., Oct. 8, 1815; d. Jan. 9, 1862, Phillips Co., Ark.; m. *Lawrence Co., Ala.*, April 24, 1842, *Martha Ann Ernul*, dau. of *Charles* and *Elizabeth* (Green) *Ernul* of New Berne, N. C.

Children: *Furnifold Green Johnson*, b. Lawrence Co., Ala., Jan. 26, 1843; d. Nov. 21, 1845; *Ann Ernul Johnson*, b. Sept. 15, 1845; d. Nov. 23, 1875; m. Aug. 12, 1863, *John R. Swan*; *George Green Johnson*, b. Carroll Co., Miss., Mar. 27, 1848; m. May 20, 1875, *Annie Thweatt*; *Morris Johnson*, b. Carroll Co., Miss., Aug. 11, 1850; d. Aug. 21, 1872; *Susan Reynolds Johnson*, b. Lawrence Co., Ala., June 21, 1844; d. July 21, 1921, *Helena*, Ark.; m. Phillips Co., Ark., Jan. 23, 1866, *John William Keese* son of *Thos. Woodfin* and *Maria L. (Cross) Keese*, of *Maury Co., Tenn.*

Children: *John Wm. Keese*, Jr., b. Aug. 3, 1869; m. June 8, 1908, *Hettie Johnson Scaife*; *Annie Sue Keese*, b. Dec. 25, 1875; m. Dr. W. M. *Richardson*, son of *Bardine* and *Sarah* (Liddell) *Richardson*, their children; *Anne Keese Richardson*, b. June 16, 1895; m. Aug. 28, 1917, *Lewis Williamson Cherry*, Jr., son of *L. W. Cherry*, Sr., and *Lina Vandegrift Denison*, *Little Rock, Ark.*; *John Wm. Richardson*, b. May 23, 1902; m. *Memphis, Tenn.*, Jan. 6, 1924, *Kathryn Stearns Lee*, dau. of *Thos. Lowry* and *Kathryn E. (Stearns) Lee*. *Florence Johnson Keese*, b. Aug. 9, 1882; d. Aug. 28, 1889. *Morris Johnson Keese*, b. Oct. 25, 1884; m. May 10, 1910, *Marguerite McKenzie*, dau. of *Thos. and Lillian Leota (McGehee) McKenzie* of *Lula, Miss.*

* This record supplied by Mrs. L. W. Cherry Jr., 700 Rock St., Little Rock, Ark. (1926.)

Children of *John W. and Susan (Reynolds) Keese* were all b. in Phillips Co., Ark.

John Johnson m. 1st, *Betsey Williams*; m. 2nd, *Lizzie Scales*.

See p. 277 of the 31st (1922) Annual, note 9.

See also Genealogical Sketches of "*Reynolds, Fewells, Walls and Kindred Families*," by *John F. Reynolds*, *Wentworth, N.C.* (1923).

A Branch of The North Kingstown, Rhode Island, Line

BENJAMIN⁴ REYNOLDS

of Exeter, R. I., and his Descendants.

The ancestry of this Benjamin Reynolds can be found in the *Reynolds Family Association Annual* for 1922, pages 49-120.

Correction and Additions

by

SHERIDAN ELLSWORTH GARDINER, M. D.

Mt. Pleasant, Mich.

167. JOHN³ REYNOLDS (Joseph: James), b. about 1690; d. Jany. 2, 1771; married 2nd, December 6, 1717, Hannah Hull, daughter of Joseph and Experience (Harper) Hull. Experience was the daughter of Robert and Deborah (Perry) Harper.

Children by second wife, Hannah Hull:*

John⁴, b. Aug. 23, 1722 (See No. 175, p. 90 of the 31st (1922) Annual.

Benjamin, b. Jan. 31, 1726 (See No. 170, p. 89, of the 31st (1922) Annual.

Jonathan, b. Oct. 9, 1727 (See No. 172, p. 90 of the 31st (1922) Annual.

Elizabeth, b. Nov. 14, 1729 (See No. 188, p. 91 of the 31st (1922) Annual.

Mary, b. Mar. 11, 1731 (See No. 185, p. 91 of the 31st (1922) Annual.

Joseph, b. Apr. 15, 1733 (See No. 173, p. 90, of the 31st (1922) Annual.

On page 89 of the 31st (1922) Annual there were some errors in the record of Benjamin; John, Joseph, James; these records belong to Benjamin; Joseph: James, which will be published in a later Annual.

* Record of the Children of John³ and Hannah (Hull) Reynolds from the records of Ex-Lieut. Gov. John J. Reynolds, of Wickford, R. I.

THE WILL OF BENJAMIN⁴ REYNOLDS

Exeter Probate Records Vol. 7, Pages 185, 186, 187 and 188

In the Name of God Amen this third day of April in the year of our Lord One Thousand Eight Hundred and One, I, Benjamin Reynolds of Exeter, in the County of Washington and State of Rhode Island and Providence Plantations, yeoman.

Being some advanced in years Infirm of Body But of a Sound Disposing Mind and Memory thanks be given unto God therefor and calling unto mind the mortality of my Body knowing that it is appointed unto all men once to die, do make and ordain this Instrument in Writing to be my Last Will and Testament that is to say Principally and first of all I give & recommend my Soul into the hands of God that Give it and my Body I Commit to the Earth to be therein decently Buried at the desecration of my Executor hereinafter named and as Touching of such Worldly Estate as it hath pleased God to Bless me with in this Life I give and dispose of the same in the following manner and form.

Imprimis, I order all my just Debts and Funeral Charges to be first Well and Truly paid out of my Estate by my Executor hereinafter named.

Item: I Give and Bequeath unto my son Benjamin Reynolds My farm, Whereon I now Dwell situate in Exeter aforesaid containing of one hundred and forty acres with a dwelling house and other Buildings thereon standing & is bounded Easterly on land of Jonathan Reynolds, Southerly Partly on land of Henry Reynolds and partly on Land of Joseph Arnold, Westerly partly on land Late of Joseph Holloway and partly on Land of John Reynolds and Christopher Champlin and Northerly partly on land of Joseph Reynolds, partly on Land of Christopher Peirce and a Highway that Runs through it all which Land and Buildings I Give and Devise unto him my said son Benjamin Reynolds, his heirs and assigns forever, he allowing of his Sister the Privilege in the said house and Land which I shall herein give her And do & Perform what I shall injoin on him to do in this my Will I also give unto my said son Benjamin Reynolds one Equal half of all my Sheep, also all farming utensils and Coopers Tools to Be delivered him by my Executor.

Item: I give and Bequeath unto my Daughter Mary Reynolds one good Milch Cow Such a one as she shall Choose out of my Cows and all my Household furniture (Saving of one Feather bed & Bedding) to be delivered by my Executor soon after my decease together with all my Late wife Waring Cloaths.

Item: I give and Bequeath unto my said Daughter Mary Reynolds Sufficient & Comfortable House room in my now Dwelling house a privilege in my Chamber and Cellar with sufficient fire wood Cut and Carted to her dore for her use and the keeping of one Cow & Raising of one Calf one in four years on my farm to be Kept by my said son Benjamin Winter and Summer with the provisions found and provided her by my said son Benjamin sufficient for her own Eating & six pound Weight of Sheeps wool & Twenty weight of flax per year yearly to be found and provided for by my son Benjamin Reynolds out of the Estate aforementioned given unto him.

Item: I give and Bequeath unto my daughter Alice Champlin wife of Samuel Champlin one feather Bed and Bed Sted & Beading thereunto Belonging to be Delivered her by my Executor soon after my decease.

Item: I give and Bequeath unto my Daughter Margret Weever wife of William Weever the sum of thirty good Lawfull Dollars to Be Paid her in six months after my decease by my Executor.

Item: I give and Bequeath unto my son Joseph Reynolds all my Warring apperil.

Item: I Give and Bequeath unto my said son Benjamin Reynolds the other half of all my sheep in addition to the Legacy Before given him in this my Will.

Item: I Give and Bequeath unto my three daughters Namely Alice Champlin wife of Samuel Champlin, Mary Reynolds, and Margret Weever

wife of William Weever, one-fifth part of all the Rest and Residue of my Estate not herein Before given away, Wheather Real or Personal to Be Equally divided Between them share & share alike to them & their heirs & assigns forever to be delivered them in one year after my decease by my Executor hereinafter named.

Item: I Give devise and Bequeath unto my Two Sons Namely Joseph Reynolds and Jonathan Reynolds Two thirds & to my Two Grandsons Namely Benjamin and Jonathan Reynolds sons of my said son John Reynolds deceased the other third of all the rest residue of my Estate Both Real and personal not in my will otherways given away to be equally divided amongst them in manner as aforesaid that is Two thirds parts to my sd two sons & the other third part to my Two Grandsons aforesd to them & their heirs & assigns forever.

Lastly I hereby Nominate and appoint my son Joseph Reynolds whole and Sole Executor to this my last Will and Testament to see the same Executed fulfilled According to the true intent & Meaning hereof hereby making void all former wills and Bequeath by me heretofore made making of this only to be my last will and Testament in Witness whereof I have hereunto Set my hand and Seal the day and date first afore written.

Signed Sealed Published pronounced & declared }
by the said Testator Benjamin Reynolds to be his } BENJ^a REYNOLDS Seal
last Will and Testament in the presents off }

Christopher Champlin, William Greene and John Reynolds.

William Green one of the Witnesses to the above Written Will Personally Appeared in Town^a of Probate of Exeter March 7, A.D. 1808 & on his Solemn Engagement did declare that he saw the Testator Benjamin Reynolds sign Seal Publish & declare said will to be his last Will & Testament & at that time he was of a sound Mind & Memory according to the best of his Judgment & that he saw the other witnesses to wit Christopher Champlin & John Reynolds set their hands thereto as witnesses in the Testators presents and in the presents of Each other for which Reason said will is allow^d to be Lawfully prov^d & approv^d & of by sd Court.

Witness Stephen Reynolds P. Clerk.

Recorded March 7 A.D. 1808

"A true Copy of the Will of Benjamin Reynolds" Aug. 4, 1926,

George E. Money, Town Clerk,
Exeter, R. I.

170. BENJAMIN⁴ REYNOLDS (John³; Joseph²; James¹): was born in North Kingstown (Exeter), Jan. 31, 1726, and died in Exeter,, 1808, since his will was proved March 7, 1808. He married in Exeter, Mar. 19, 1746, *Alice Waite*, daughter of John and Sarah (Smith) Waite, b. in North Kingstown, 23, 1729, died in Exeter.

(She was dead when Benjamin made his will, Apr. 3, 1801.)

Children, b. in Exeter[‡]:

- V. i. Joseph,^a b. July 26, 1747; d.; m. Oct. 29, 1769, in Exeter, *Mary Arnold*, daughter of Joseph of N. K. They had
 - vi. i. Mary, b. Nov. 2, 1771, Exeter.
- + ii. Jonathan, b. Aug. 6, 1749; d., 1837;|| m. *Elizabeth Gage*, dau. of Thomas.
- iii. Hannah, b. Oct. 14, 1752; d. Jan. 26, 1754.
- iv. Alice, b. July 21, 1755; d., m. Dec. 10, 1782, in Exeter, *Samuel Champlin*.

^a Should read Town court, as all other decrees are so recorded in Vol. 7.

Benjamin,^b Oct. 6, 1757; d.; m. May 6, 1790, in Exeter,
Elizabeth Whitford, dau. of David.

John,^c b. Aug. 20, 1759; d.; m.

Sons:

vi. i. Benjamin,^d

ii. Jonathan.

vii. Mary, b. Aug. 10, 1763; d.; unm. at the time of her
 father's will.

+ vii. Margaret, b. Dec. 14, 1766; d. Sept. 26, 1849; m. Nov. 11, 1792,
William Weaver.

ix. Stephen, b. Aug. 10, 1772; d. Mar. 27, 1773.

JONATHAN^e REYNOLDS (Benjamin,^f John,^g Joseph,^h Jamesⁱ):
 b. in Exeter, R. I., Aug. 6, 1749; d. Mar. 1837, Greenwich, N. Y.;
 m. *Elizabeth Gage*, dau. of Thomas; b. 1752; d. Feb. 5, 1829,
 Greenwich, N. Y.

Children:

VI. i. Stephen, b.; settled in Penna.

ii. Job, b. 1778, Greenwich, N. Y.; d. there Oct. 28, 1829^e m. *Anna*
Hanks who was b. 1783; d. Feb. 16, 1844, Greenwich, N. Y.

Children:

VII. i. Harriet, b. 1802, No. Greenwich, N. Y.; d. Nov. 14, 1830;^f
 m. *Franklin Shepherd*, no children.

+ ii. Porter Hanks, b. Nov. 22, 1804, No. Greenwich, N. Y.; d. there,
 Dec. 1, 1870; m. No. Greenwich, N. Y., Dec. 12, 1825; *Mary*
Sheldon Remington.

iii. Schuyler, b.; d.; m. *Mabel Hubbard*.

Children:

VIII. i. Dudley, who married *Harriet Parker* and had Osce, Frank,^g
 Orley,^h Marion^h and Preston.^h

ii. Job,ⁱ who married twice, by 1st wife had Charles; m. 2nd, and
 had Anna, Edith, Frank, Job and Florence.

iii. Schuyler, who was a lawyer, died May 16, 1878, at Middleport,
 N. Y., buried Chestnut Ridge, Lockport, N. Y., m. *Josephine*
Wilson, May 31, 1855, Wilson, Niagara Co., N. Y., who was
 b. Mar. 18, 1834, d. Aug. 1893.

iv. Edward.

v. Warren, who was killed in the Civil War. Unm.

vi. Frank, who was killed in the Civil War. Unm.

vii. Pitt.

viii. Norman.

[†] Record of children of Benjamin and Alice (Waite) Reynolds taken from their family bible, now in possession of Mr. L. E. Weaver, Rochester, N. Y.

[‡] History of "John and Sarah Reynolds" (1630?-1923) by M. H. Reynolds, page 414, "Buried, Budd Farm Cemetery, four miles north of Greenwich, N. Y. Elizabeth Reynolds, b. 1752; d. Feb. 5, 1829, in her 77th year. Jonathan Reynolds, b. 1748; d. Mar. 1837, in his 89th year. Job d. in his 51st year. Anna, w. of Job, d. Feb. 16, 1844, in her 60th year."

^a A "Joseph Reynolds" was the first clerk of the Bottskill Baptist Church, Greenwich, N. Y., having been elected in 1776. We have been unable to find out if this refers to Joseph of Benjamin.⁴

^b Benjamin⁴ willed the homestead to this Benjamin.⁵

^d These sons named in will of Benjamin.⁴

^c John⁵ died before Apr. 3, 1801, the date of his father's will.

^e Job Reynolds, died Oct. 28, 1829. Porter Reynolds and Schuyler Reynolds appointed administrators, Dec. 17, 1829. See p. 430 of the History of John and Sarah Reynolds, by M. H. Reynolds. "Reynolds Estates of Washington Co., N. Y., probated at Salem, N. Y."

^f Harriet (Reynolds) Shepherd, buried beside her Grandfather Jonathan Reynolds, No. Greenwich, N. Y.

^g Frank and Orley Reynolds, resided (1911) Albion, Ind., R.F.D.

^h Marion and Preston Reynolds, resided (1911) 131 Wheeling St., Lancaster, O.

ⁱ Job Reynolds resided (1911) Masqueketa, Ia.

Children of SCHUYLER^s and JOSEPHINE (WILSON) REYNOLDS:

- IX. i. Jessie, resided Wilson, N. Y., c/o M. S. Vosburgh.
- ii. Howard.
- iii. Mabel, b. May 4, 1869, Middleport, N. Y., m. *Frank T. Hutchins*, Nov. 1, 1900, Rochester, N. Y., who was b. June 6, 1869.
- iv. Marion, b. Aug. 23, 1863, Middleport, N. Y.; m. *Charles H. McChesney*, May 12, 1886, Lockport, N. Y., who was b. July 31, 1859. They had: b. Rochester, N. Y.
- X. i. Frank Howard, b. Mar. 19, 1887.
- ii. Doris, b. June 18, 1889.
- iii. Donald Reynolds, b. May 25, 1897.

MARGARET^s REYNOLDS (Benjamin⁴; John³; Joseph²; James¹): b. Exeter, R. I., Dec. 14, 1766; d. Sept. 26, 1849; m. Nov. 11, 1792, *William Weaver*, b. 1770; d. Dec. 26, 1843.

Weaver Children:

- VI. i. Sarah, b. Oct. 7, 1793; d. Jan. 14, 1876; m. James Parker: 12 children.
- ii. Peter, b. Nov. 6, 1795; d. Nov. 29, 1852; m. Mar. 2, 1826, Sarah Wight: 6 children.
- iii. Elizabeth, b. Aug. 31, 1797; d. Apr. 30, 1866: unm.
- iv. William, b. Jan. 2, 1800; d. Dec. 16, 1887; m. Jan. 12, 1823, Mapelyt Lyon: 10 children.
- v. Elsie,^j b. Jan. 18, 1802; d. Apr. 28, 1885; m. 1st, Moses Stelson; m. 2nd, James Stevenson: no children.
- vi. John, b. July 13, 1804; d. Feb. 3, 1892; m. 1st, Anna Benton; m. 2nd, Olive Crafts. 8 children by 1st marriage.
- vii. Joseph, b. Sept. 8, 1807; d. June 18, 1873; m. Dec. 29, 1834, Melissa Benedict: 8 children.
- viii. Benjamin Godfrey, b. Argyle, N. Y., July 18, 1811; d. Mar. 25, 1892; m. Feb. 2, 1837, *Sarah Mead*: 7 children, among them was Lucius⁷ E. Weaver, b. Henrietta, N. Y., Oct. 26, 1846; m. Dec. 13, 1871, Rochester, N. Y., *Ethelwyn Green*, b. Rush, N. Y., Nov. 25, 1848. Children:
- VIII. i. Paul, b. May 8, 1873.
- ii. Margaret Ethelwyn, b. Apr. 16, 1877.

Lucius E. Weaver is a Wholesale Grocer; Rep.; Methodist; member of the G.A.R., has been deeply interested in the R. F. A., a member for some years, has supplied the records of Jonathan and his sister, Margaret (Reynolds) Weaver, who was his grandmother. She was his nurse (self-appointed) during the last three years of her life. His grandparents lived in Petersburg after marriage, later Argyle and still later, Greenwich, N. Y. Mr. Weaver has spent many years preparing the "Weaver" Genealogy. Resides, 1927, 165 Alexander Street, Rochester, N. Y.

PORTER HANKS⁷ REYNOLDS (Job⁶; Jonathan⁵; Benjamin⁴; John³; Joseph²; James¹): b. No. Greenwich, N. Y., Nov. 22, 1804; d. there Dec. 1, 1870; m. No. Greenwich, N. Y., Dec. 12, 1825, *Mary Sheldon Remington*, who was b. Dec. 25, 1807; d. Oct. 4, 1891. Both are buried in Greenwich, N. Y.

^j Elsie Reynolds was named Alice for her grandmother, but always used the name Elsie.—L. E. W.

Children:

- VIII. i. Mary, b. Jan. 31, 1829; d. June 12, 1834.
- ii. Amander Porter, * b. No. Greenwich, N. Y., June 6, 1831; d. there, Nov. 22, 1864; m. *Mary E. Sherman*, dau. of Adley and Harriet Stanley Sherman, who was b. Easton, N. Y., May 7, 1834; d. Feb. 24, 1925, No. Greenwich, N. Y. They had:
- IX. i. Adley Job. b. No. Greenwich, N. Y., Apr. 1, 1858.
- iii. Andrew David, b. July 12, 1835; d. Apr. 11, 1911; m. *Martha Dobbin*. They had:
- IX. i. Porter Hanks, who d. in infancy.
- ix. James Herbert, b. Sept. 12, 1837; d. Jan. 19, 1897; did not marry.
- Merritt, b. Apr. 15, 1840; d. Dec. 10, 1907; m. *Caroline Simmons*. They had:
- IX. i. Porter H., b.; d., did not marry.
- ii. Mary, b.; m. *Chas. Hosmer*; they live in Calif.
- vi. Mary Sheldon, b. Apr. 15, 1840; d.; m. *Wm. Sybrandt McMaster*, June 8, 1864. They had:
- IX. i. Porter Robert McMaster, M.D., b. Sept. 5, 1865; d. Apr. 13, 1907; m. Feb. 6, 1896, *Mary Robertson*.
- ii. Mary Lena McMaster, b. Feb. 6, 1867.
- iii. Henry Wm. McMaster, b. Sept. 25, 1869; d. Mar. —, 1907.
- vii. William Pitt, b. Dec. 7, 1843; d. —; m. *Harriet Preston*, Jan. 6, 1866 who d. Sept. 1, 1908. They had:
- IX. i. Bertha, b. June 20, 1870; m. *Rev. David Henry Clarkson*,^m June 20, 1904. They had:
- X. i. Ruth Clarkson, b. Apr. 4, 1906; d. Apr. 17, 1907;
- ii. David Reynolds Clarkson, * b. Sept. 14, 1907.
- viii. Job, b.

* Amanda Porter Reynolds was educated at Greenwich Academy and at Lockport, N. Y. Was a farmer and son, his father and grandfather. A Republican; resided on the homestead where his son Adley Job Reynolds now lives.

Mary E. Sherman was a descendant of the Hon. Philip Sherman of R. I.

¹ Adley J. Reynolds educated at the Greenwich Academy and the Troy Conference Academy, Poughkeepsie, N. Y.; member of the Bottskill Baptist Church, Greenwich, N. Y. Rep.; charter member of the Randolph Club, Greenwich, N. Y.; P. M. Ashlar Lodge F. and A. M.; P. D. G. M. of Washington, Warren and Saratoga Co., N. Y.; K. T. director of First Nat. Bank of Greenwich, N. Y. and former member of the Board of Supervisors of Washington Co., N. Y. Mr. Reynolds has supplied the record and information as to his parents' record. He is unmarried.

^m Rev. David Henry Clarkson was (1910) an Episcopalian clergyman in Schenectady, N. Y.

ⁿ David Reynolds Clarkson, resides (1927) 184 So. Main Ave., Albany, N. Y.

172. JONATHAN⁴ REYNOLDS: (John;³ Joseph;² James¹), b. Oct. 9, 1727; d. ; m. Ann Knowles, ‡Dec. 11, 1755; b. ; d. ;

Children:*

- V. i. Hannah, b. July 20, 1756; d. ; m. June 6, 1773
in Exeter, *Sylvester Gardiner*
ii. Ann, b. May 6, 1758; d. ; m. May 30, 1779 in Exeter,
George Reynolds, b. So. K., Oct. 7, 1753, son of Job.⁴
iii. Jonathan, b. Oct. 7, 1760.

185. MARY REYNOLDS:¶ (John; Joseph; James), b. Mar. 11, 1731; d. Aug. 17, 1768; m. in Exeter, Mar. 25, 1753, *John Congdon*, m. May 5, 1734; d. 1785.^a

Children:*

- V. i. James Congdon, b. Nov. 23, 1753; d. July 7, 1839; m. Hannah Nichols.
ii. Hannah, b. Mar. 4, 1755; d. Aug. 9, 1837.
iii. John, Jr., b. Mar. 23, 1757; d. Feb. 1837; m. Sarah Morris.
iv. Henry, b. July 24, 1759; d. ; m. Sarah Vaughn, widow of Jeremiah.
v. Jonathan, b. July 25, 1761; d. Feb. 3, 1836; m. Abigail Whitman.
vi. Benjamin, b. May 9, 1763; d. Apr. 6, 1815; m. 1st, Sarah Sweet; 2nd, Phebe Bailey.
vii. Joseph, b. Apr. 28, 1765; d. Mar. 10, 1838; m. 1st, Martha Liscomb; 2nd, Phebe (Bailey) Congdon, wid. of Benjamin.
viii. Mary, b. July 31, 1766; d.
ix. Elizabeth, b. Aug. 17, 1768; d. Jan. 8, 1831; m. Arnold.

‡ No. 172, p. 90 of the 31st (1922) Annual.

¶ Probably Job; Henry; Henry; James.

¶ No. 185, p. 91 of the 31st (1922) Annual.

^a John Congdon, son of James and Mary (Vaughn) Congdon, see "The Congdon" Chronicle, No. 5. John M. 2nd Naomi Tew; 3rd Abigail Carr.

* From the records of Ex. Lieut. Gov. J. J. Reynolds of Wickford, R. I.; also his daughter, Mrs. E. J. Foote, Pasadena, Calif.

THE WEYMOUTH LINE

See pages 127-189 of the 31st (1922) Annual

Corrections and additions.

- Page 162 105. Annis Sophia (Reynolds) Howard, d. West Hartford, Conn., March 21, 1892.
208. Elbridge Gerry Howard, d. at Elgin, Ill., his daughter Helen Bowen Howard, m. Floyd Hathaway, June 10, 1891; they live in Elgin, Ill.
209. Helen Mary (Howard) Bogardus, m. 2nd Thomas C. Allen, Jr., Oct. 4, 1888; he d. Aug. 28, 1893; Mrs. Allen d. Oct. 27, 1895.
- Hattie Sophia^a Bogardus, b. Tarrytown, N. Y., Mar. 28, 1867, m. Wilfred Cornell Allen, Mar. 22, 1892, Brooklyn, N. Y., who was b. Dec. 12, 1866, Centerville, R. I., son of Thomas C. and Adeline (Palmer) Allen of Brooklyn, N. Y.; they have a daughter, Winifred F. Allen, b. Cranford, N. J., July 3, 1894. Mrs. W. C. Allen, a member of the R. F. A., supplies this information. Resides (1925) 200 Sigourney Street, Hartford, Conn.
210. Charles Reynolds Howard, d. in Boston, Mass.
211. James Henry Howard, d. Medford, Mass., Jan. 11, 1916; his son Frank has also died.
212. George Benjamin Howard, d. West Hartford, Conn.
- Page 174 171. William Henry Reynolds d. Dec. 1914, Cromwell, Ia.^a Mrs. William H. Reynolds d. June 7, 1924.
276. Mrs. John Babbett d. 1917, Cromwell, Ia.
- Page 175 291. Ida Louise Reynolds m. Nelson Townsend, Nov. 9, 1911, New London, reside Danbury, Conn., R. F. D. 4.^b
295. Theodora Home^c Reynolds m. Harry Martin, Feb. 25, 1905, Groton, Conn.^b
Children: Delwin Harry Martin, b. May 31, 1906.
Gladys Louise Martin, b. May 1, 1908.
- Page 188 378. Mr. and Mrs. Oliver^d Lathrop Reynolds^c have a son Robert Oliver¹⁰ Reynolds, b. Jan. 20, 1924, New London, Conn.
379. Mr. and Mrs. Harold^d Emerson Reynolds, have another son,^d David Hewitt¹⁰ Reynolds, b. Dec. 1, 1923.

^a Record sent in by William A. Reynolds, Cromwell, Ia. (1924)^b Record supplied by Mrs. Townsend. (1925)^c Record supplied by Mrs. O. L. Reynolds, Hialeah, Fla., Box 857. (1926)^d Record supplied by Mrs. H. E. Reynolds, Hialeah, Fla., Box 857. (1925)

THE WEYMOUTH LINE

The records and History of

NATHAN CRANDALL^a REYNOLDS

as prepared by

Mrs. Crandall Amerel Reynolds,* Lincoln, Nebr.

(See page 149 of 31st (1922) Annual, No. 62)

NATHAN CRANDALL^a REYNOLDS: (Nathan;[†] Ebenezer;[‡] Jonathan;[§] John;[¶] John^{||}) Born, _____, Conn., Dec. 28, 1806; d. Jan. 30, 1858, Springfield, Ill.; m. as his first wife, Rachel _____, who died leaving a daughter Rachel,^a and one or two other children. Nathan C., m. 2nd, Rhoda Ann Potter, Sept. 14, 1847, Courtland, N. Y., who was born there, Sept. 26, 1824, daughter of Paris Potter, b. Mar. 17, 1796, and Nancy Van Rensselaer Jones, b. Oct. 26, 1801.^b

After Nathan's death Rhoda m. 2nd, Robert Ide and had two daughters.^c The birth and marriage of Nathan were recorded in the bible of Rhoda's by Nathan C. Reynolds, the other records were recorded by Rhoda Reynolds, whose bible is in the possession of Mrs. C. A. Reynolds.

Children of Nathan C. and Rhoda A. (Potter) Reynolds:

- VII. i. Estella, b. Sagamon Co., Ill., July 25, 1848; d. there, Jan. 4, 1864.
- ii. Altheda, b. Sagamon Co., Ill., Feb. 3, 1849; d. there, May 14 1858.
- iii. Amerel, b. Sagamon Co., Ill., Aug. 18, 1854; d. there, Apr. 14, 1857.
- iv. Otero Crandall, b. Sagamon Co., Ill., Aug. 4, 1857; d. May 16, 1911, Lincoln, Nebr.; m. April 13, 1878, near Illiopolis, Ill., Nancy Catherine Barkley, who was born, Paris, Ky., May 11, 1856, the daughter of Oliver Barkley of

[†] Hannah Crandall, b. Mar. 23, 1767, Stonington, Conn., married May 15, 1788 to Nathan Reynolds (son of Ebenezer Reynolds and Sarah Eggleston), b. Sept. 1767, Griswold, Conn., was the daughter of Amos Crandall, b. 1721 (son of Peter Crandall and Mary Burdick, son of Rev. John Crandall, the Emigrant); and his wife, Hannah Bailey. (See No. 62, p. 149 of the 31st (1922) Annual.

* "As Father Reynolds (Otero) was only six months old when his father died, he only told us what his mother had often told him, when he wanted to learn of his own father. Rhoda Ann Reynolds was the second wife of Nathan C. Reynolds, his first wife dying and leaving him with one or two children. Nathan started out with his bride and Rachel, a little daughter by his first wife for the west. They drove oxen and finally settled in Illiopolis, Sagamon Co., Ill., near Springfield. They had a long hard trip. Here he bought a great deal of land. He was called back to R. I., in 1857 by the illness of two maiden sisters who died; he then returned to Ill., the complete trip took three months, considered a fast trip. His son Amerel died before he could return and a new little son, Otero had arrived. Nathan died a few months later, leaving his wife in a good financial condition.

^a Rachel Reynolds, daughter of Nathan C. and Rachel (_____) Reynolds, m. Samuel Dunbaugh and had a son, they located in Seward, Nebr.

^b Rhoda Ann Potter was the daughter of Paris Potter and Nancy V. Jones; g. d. Pardon Potter and Rhoda Carver; gt. g. d. of Winsor Potter and Damaris Burlingame; gt. g. g. d. of Fisher Potter and Mary Winsor; gt. g. g. g. d. of John Potter and Jane Burlingame; gt. g. g. g. g. d. of John Potter and Ruth Fisher; Roger Burlingame and Mary _____; Samuel Winsor and Mercy Williams; gt. g. g. g. g. g. d. of Robert Potter and Isabel; Roger Williams and Mary _____.

^c "The Potter Family and their Desc. by Charles Edward Potter, also gives the record Rhoda Ann Potter m. Nathan C. Reynolds, son of Nathan Reynolds and Hannah Crandall."

^c Mrs. Nathan C. Reynolds, m. 2nd Robert Ide and moved to Iowa with Rachel and Otero Reynolds. Two children were b. to Robert and Rhoda A. (Reynolds) Ide, Grace, (Mrs. Barkley, Pt. Loma, Calif.) and Gertrude (Mrs. Wood, Freeport, L. I.) Mrs. Rhoda A. Ide, died July 12, 1912, Regina, Can., and was buried there.

Clark Co., Ky., and Elizabeth Hazlerig of Montgomery Co., Ky. Nancy L. Reynolds d. Mar. 30, 1916, Lincoln, Nebr. Otero Crandall Reynolds was a Physician and Surgeon. Educated in the graded schools of Ill., University of Louisville, Ky., School of Medicine. A Methodist; Democrat; member of Lancaster Med. Soc.; American Med. Association; Board of Directors of St. Elizabeth Hospital; 32nd Deg. Mason; Commercial Club. Resided in Seward and Lincoln, Nebr.

Children of DR. OTERO C. AND NANCY C. (Barkley) REYNOLDS:

- VIII. i. Crandall Amerel Reynolds, M.D., b. Illiopolis, Ill., Mar. 29, 1880; married *Pauline C. Burkitt*, Nov. 18, 1908, Lincoln, Nebr., who was b. Cleveland, O., Dec. 10, 1886, the daughter of Charles Wm. Burkitt, b. in England, and Lillian O. (White) Ayotte.^f

Dr. Crandall A. Reynolds is a Physician and Surgeon. Was educated in the Lincoln High School, Worthington Military Academy; University of Nebr.; Nebr. College of Medicine; Post Grad. of University of Chicago and New York. A Presbyterian; Democrat; member of the Lancaster Med. Society; American Med. Association; University Club of Nebr.; Commercial Club; Alpha Tau Omega Frat.; East-ridge Country Club and the R. F. A. Mrs. Reynolds is a member of the Alpha Omicron Pi Sorority, Zeta Chapter; Nebr. Genealogy Soc., also prepared this record. Resides (1927), 2939 Stratford Ave., Sheridan Park, Lincoln, Nebr.

Children:

- IX. i. Burkitt Amerel Reynolds, b. Lincoln, Nebr., June 20, 1911.
 ii. Pauline Clarissa Reynolds, b. Lincoln, Nebr., Dec. 17 1915.
 ii. Velma Adel Reynolds, b. Seward, Nebr., July 23, 1882; d. there, Jan. 1884.
 iii. Telfer Barkley Reynolds, b. Seward, Nebr., Apr. 9, 1886; m. Nov. , 1919, *Agnes Dugan* of Regina, Canada. They had:
- IX. i. Telfer B. Reynolds Jr., b. Oct. , 1920.
 Nancy Reynolds, b. May , 1923.
 Telfer B. Reynolds, settled on a ranch in Pense, Sack Co., Can., in 1906, became a naturalized Canadian. Educated Lincoln High School and the Univ. of Nebr. Member of Alpha Tau Omega Frat., also a Mason. Resides (1927) on a farm, Pense, Can.
- iv. Nathan Oyler Reynolds, M.D., b. Seward, Nebr., Mar. 31, 1889; m. *May Maddox*, Falls City, Nebr., Aug. 31, 1910.
- Dr. Nathan O. Reynolds is also a Physician and Surgeon. Educated Lincoln High School; Northwestern Military School; Westlian and Creighton College of Medicine. A Methodist; Democrat; Mason. Member of the Wesleyan Alumnae. Resides (1927), Hollywood, Calif.

^e Dr. and Mrs. Otero C. Reynolds are buried in Wyuka Cemetery, Lincoln, Nebr.

^f Lillian O. White, daughter of John White and Harriet Rice, 8th in descent from Tamazine and Edward Rice: m. 1st, Charles Ayotte, d.; m. 2nd, Charles Wm. Burkitt.

A LIST OF REYNOLDS WILLS IN THE PRIVY
COUNCIL CHAMBERS

1630-1656

* Transcripts of those starred is given on the following pages.

<i>Date</i>	<i>Residence</i>	<i>Reference</i>
1630 REYNOLDS, HENRY,	Hampton-on-Thames	11 Scroope
1630 REYNOLDS, HENRY,	S. Mary Abchurch, London	58 Scroope
1630 REYNOLDS, SIMON,	Rouen, France	63 Scroope
* 1630 REYNOLDS, JOHN,	Wadhurst, Sussex	67 Scroope
1630 REYNOLDS, RICHARD,	Lyth, Salop	79 Scroope
1630 REYNOLDS, NICHOLAS,	Romsey, Hampshire	70 Scroope
1630 REYNOLDS, EDMUNDE,	Oxford	117 Scroope
1630 REYNOLDS, CUTHEERT,	Waddesdon, Bucks	115 Scroope
1631 REYNOLDS, RICHARD,	Died abroad	58 St. John
* 1632 REYNOLDS, JOHN,	Gloucester	24 Audley
* 1632 REYNOLDS, JOHN,	S. Stephen, Ipswich, Suff.	79 Audley
1632 REYNOLDS, ALS,	Aston, par. of Mason Hum- frey, Wellington, Salop	22 Audley
1633 REYNOLDS, LEWES,	Poole, Montgom. (2nd grant) (Welshpool) Reg.	51 Byrde
1633 REYNOLDS, WILLIAM,	Old Stratford-on-Avon War.	56 Russell
1633 Ap. REYNOLD HUGH,	Rhydwi, Denbigh	105 Russell
1634 REYNOLDS, RICHARD,	St. Bride, London	25 Seager
1634 REYNOLDS, SIR RICH.,	Forde, Devon	27 Seager
1634 REYNOLDS, ROGER,	S. Bartholomew Gt. Lond.	74 Seager
1635 REYNOLDS, CHR., ESQ.,	Lincoln's Inn, died in Cook- ham, Berks	106 Sadler
* 1636 REYNOLDS, ROBERT, ESQ.	Stockerston als, Stockefas- ton, Leic.	17 Pile
* 1636 REYNOLDS, ANNE,	St. Dunstan in the East., Lond.	17 Pile
1637 Ap. REYNOLD JEFFREY,	Llandrinio, Montgom.	76 Goare
1637 REYNOLDS, ISABELL,	Ludlow, Salop; widow	46 Goare
* 1638 REYNOLDS, JOHN,	E. Greenwich, Kent.	21 Lee
1639 REYNOLDS, FRANCIS,	Whitton, Suffolk	98 Harvey
1639 REYNOLDS, CHRISTR.,	Stickney, Lincs.	128 Harvey
1639 REYNOLDS, THOS.,	Bach. Gent.; East Grinstead, Sussex	159 Harvey
* 1639 REYNOLDS, JOHN,	Lighthorne, Warw.	185 Harvey
1640 REYNOLDS, PEERS,	Pole, Montgom.	29 Coventry
1640 REYNOLDS, THOMAS,	Died abroad	61 Coventry
1640 REYNOLDS, ALS.,	Charminster, Dorset	19 Coventry
Cooke, Amy, Spr.		
1641 REYNOLDS, WILLIAM,	Eastly, Hants	21 Evelyn
1641 REYNOLDS, SUSAN,	Wid.; East Greenwich, Ken.	44 Evelyn
1642 REYNOLDS, JOSEPH,	Alfriston, Sussex	19 & 21 Campbell
1642 REYNOLDS, GEO.	Gent., Everley Wilts	79 Campbell
1642 REYNOLDS, DANIELL,	All Hallows Staining, Lond.	124 Campbell
1644 REYNOLDS, JOHN,	Montgomeryshire	Proved at Oxford
1644 REYNOLDS, WILLIAM,	S. Lawrence Pountney	117 Rivers
1645 REYNOLDS, ELEANOR,	Poole, Montgom.	152 Rivers
* 1646 REYNOLDS, JOHN,	City of London	126 Twisse
1646 REYNOLDS, THOMAS,	Coleshill, Berks	164 Twisse
1647 REYNOLDS, CHRISTR.,	Winterborne, Wilts	9 Fines
1647 REYNOLDS, JOHN,	Lincoln's Inn	129 Fines
1647 REYNOLDS, THOMAS,	N. Hayling, Hants	151 Fines

1647 REYNOLDS, ROBERT,	Dagenham, Essex	171 Fines
1647 REYNOLDS, JONAS,	Gent.; Faversham, Kent.	177 Fines
1647 REYNOLDS, ALICE, ♀	Wid.; Wittersham, Kent.	219 Fines
1648 REYNOLDS, ANTHONY,	Gent.; Southill, Beds	171 Essex
1648 RANALD, ANDREW,	S. Margaret, Westmr.	33 Essex
1648 REYNOLDS, ALEX.,	Clk.; Ipswich, Suffolk	107 Essex
1648 REYNOLDS, JEREMIAH,	Gent.; Tower Prct., Lond.	132 Essex
1648 REYNOLDS, ISRAEL,	Chatham, Kent.	173 Essex
1648 REYNOLDS, JOHN,	Gent.; Ipswich, Suffolk	149 Essex
1649 REYNOLDS, THOMAS,	S. Sepulchre, London	28 Fairfax
1649 REYNOLDS, JOHN,	Badbury, Chiseldon, Wilts	34 Fairfax
1649 RAYNALDS, JOHN,	Died abroad, unmarried, of London	33 Fairfax
1649 RANOLD, WILLIAM,	Aller, Soms.	107 Fairfax
1650 RENNOULDS, SAMUEL,	Westerham, Kent.	29 Pembroke
1650 REYNOLDS, JOH. .	Bramley, Surrey	80 Pembroke
1650 RAYNOLDS, H. .	Somerset	80 Pembroke
1650 REYNOLDS, JOHN,	Balscott, Oxon.	80 Pembroke
1650 RAINOLDS, RICHARD,	Guestling, Sussex	99 Pembroke
1650 REYNOLDS, ANNE, ♀	Wid.; Little Risington, Glou.	148 Pembroke
1650 REYNOLDS, JOSEPH,		
Son of WILLIAM, deceased.	West Ham, Essex	191 Pembroke
1650 REYNOLDS, EDMOND,	Brixton, Isle of Wight	202 Pembroke
1651 REYNOLDS, JOHN,	Gent.; Shinfield, Berks	73 Grey
1651 REYNOLDS, JOHN,	Worcester	96 Grey
1651 REYNOLDS, JOHN,	Uppingham, Rutland	129 Grey
1652 AP. REIGNOLD, ROBERT,	Oswestry, Salop	97 Bowyer
1652 REYNOLDS, ALS,		
Mason, John.	Patton, Salop	79 Bowyer
1652 REYNOLDS, MARY,	Wid.; S. Gabriel Fenchurch, London	79 Bowyer
1652 REYNOLDS, OLIVER,	Do. Cit. & Apothecary	79 Bowyer
1652 REYNOLDS, HANNAH,	Winfarthing, Norfolk	106 Bowyer
1653 REYNOLD, ANDREW,	Yeoman, Faversham, Kent.	122
1656 REYNOLD, ANTHONY,	Gent.; Langford, Beds	330
1654 REYNOLDS, CHRISTR.,	Husb., Milton, Southants	418
1656 REYNOLDS, EDWARD,	Woodlesborne, Montgom.	73
1656 RAYNALD, ELIZ.,	Wid.; Pickford Fitzpaine, Dorset.	245
1656 REYNOLD, GEORGE,	Innholder, St. Giles, Cripple- gate, London	75
1654 REYNOLDS, HENRY,	Clothier, Dedham, Essex	147
1655 RAYNOLD, JANE,	Wid.; Kingsdon, Som.	319
1653 RAYNOLD, JOHN,	Yeom.; Swell, Som.	195
1653 RAINOLDS, JOHN,	Wapping, Midx. (d. abroad)	361
1654 REYNOLDS, JOHN,	Duddinghurst, Essex	191
1654 RAYNOLDES, JOHN,	Brasier; Lewes, Sussex	226
1655 REYNOLDS, JOHN,	Yeoman, Pickthorne, Stotes- den, Salop	336
1655 REYNELL, JOHN,	Gent.; Kingston, Devon	363
1656 REYNOLDS, JOHN,	All Hallows Barking, Lond.	78
1656 REYNOLDS, JOHN,	Gent.; Campsey, Suffolk	241
1656 REYNOLDS, MARY,		
Late wife of NICHOLAS R. SENR.	Norton, Herts	420
1656 REYNOLDS, MICHAEL,	S. Mary Magdalen, Ber- mondsey, Surr.	133
* 1656 REYNOLDS, NATHANIEL,	Kelsale, Suff.	390
1656 REYNOLDS, NICHOLAS,	Senr. Yeom., Norton Herts	323

1653 REYNALD, PETER,	Mariner, Petticoate Lane, London	243
1655 REYNOLDS, RACHEL,	Wid.; Waymouth, Dorset	64
1653 REIGNOLDS, RALPH,	Shipwright; E. Greenwich, Kent	278
1654 REYNOLDS, RICH.	Yeoman, Upton under Haughmond, Salop	439
1654 RAINALDS, ROBT.,	Yeoman; Box, Wilts.	375
1655 REYNOLDS, ROBT.,	Cit. & Skinner of London	107
1655 REYNOLD, ROBT.,	Yeoman; Woodwelton, Hants	473
1655 REGINALDS, SUSANNA,	Spr.; Gt. St. Helen, London	91
1655 REYNOLDS, ALS., Mild- may Susanna	St. Margt., Westminster	234
1656 REYNOLDES, THEODORE,	All Saints Staining	149
1656 RENNOLD, THOMAS,	Cit & Cordwainer of London	
1653 REIGNALDS, WALTER,	Bloxham, Oxon	169
	Yeoman; Sutton Maddock, Salop	247
1654 REYNOLDS, WILLIAM,	Yeoman; Godshill, Isle of Wight	64
1656 REIGNOLDS, WILLIAM,	Yeoman; Lydgate, Derby	137

TRANSCRIPT OF A FEW OF THE WILLS MENTIONED IN THE PRECEDING LIST.

These records were gathered in England at the request of Mrs. Audella Hyatt in 1926.

1. JOHN REYNOLDS of Wadhurst, *Sussex*, Husbandman. Will dated 1 Sep. 1629. Daughter *Ann* under 16. Wife *Anne* residue and to be Exix. Proved in the Prerogative Court of Canterbury, 1 July, 1630, by Ann Reynolds the Relict and *Peter*. 67 Scroope.

2. NATHANIEL REYNOLDS of Kelsale or Kellishall, *Suffolk Co.*, yeoman. Will dated 14 March, 1655-6. Only mentions wife *Sarah*, no Reynolds relatives. Admon with Will annexed 24 Nov. 1656, to Edward Davis & Edmund Thorne. 390 Berkeley (P.C.C.)

3. JOHN REYNOLDS of the *City of Gloucester*, Woollen Draper. Nuncupative will made 19 Oct., 1631. Wife *Mary Reynolds*. Children *Richard* and *Margaret Reynolds*. Brother Mr. *Richard Reynolds of London*. Admon with Will 3 Feb. 1631-2 to Mary Reynolds the Relict. 24 Audley (P.C.C.)

4. JOHN REYNOLDS of St. Stevens, Ipswich, *Suffolk*. Nuncupative Will made—Aug., 1631. Brother *Robert Reynolds* of Woodbridge & his children universal legatees. Proved in the P.C.C. 26 June, 1632, by Robert Reynolds the Exor. 79 Audley.

5. JOHN REYNOLDS of Lighthorne, Warwick Co., Yeoman. Will dated 17 July, 1639. Wife *Joan R.* Son *Thomas Reynolds*. Second son *John Reynolds*. Daughter *Isabel Reynolds*. Daughter's children *Anne & Alice*. Wife *Joan* and son *Thomas* to be Exors. William Overture & Thomas Fletcher, Overseers. Proved in the P.C.C. by the Exors. 14 Nov., 1639. 185 Harvey.

6. ROBERT REYNOLDS of Stockerston als Stockefaston, *Leicester Co.*, Esq. Will dated 16 July, 1634. Kinswoman, Widow Spencer of London & her daughter *Anne* wife of Mr. Juxson Trumpeter. Grandchildren, Mr. John Burton, Mr. Thomas Burton, Jane Burton, Mary Holdinge, Charles Havers (?). Wife *Anne* Sole Exix. 16 Feb. 1635 Admon. to John Havers

the grandson & Exor. of *Anne Reynolds* dec'd whilst living the Exix. Said Exix dying without making probate. 17 Pile (P.C.C.)

7. Will of ANNE REYNOLDS, 17 Pile (1636), gives no further Reynolds information.

8. JOHN REYNOLDS of *East Greenwich*, Esq. Will dated 20 Dec., 1637. Wife *Susan Reynolds*. Son *John Reynolds*. Daughters *Susanna* and *Elizabeth Reynolds*. Son *John* Exor. (under 21). Proved in the P.C.C. 11 Feb. 1637-8 by *Susan Reynolds* the Relict and Exix. during the minority of *John Reynolds* the son and Exor.

9. JOHN REYNOLDS of *London*. Surgeon, bound on a voyage to the East Indies. Will dated 2 Dec., 1641. Father *Thomas Reynolds*. Brother *William Reynolds*. Brother *Mathew Reynolds*. Sister *Katherine*. Residue to wife *Jane Reynolds* and to be sole Exix. Proved in the P.C.C. by *Jane Reynolds* the Relict. 1646 (no month or day). 126 Twisse. (1646).

New Members, 1927

These names added to the many hundred printed in our 1921, 1922, 1923 and 1924-5 Annuals, complete our membership roll to date.

ROBERT REYNOLDS OF BOSTON LINE

Mr. Bloomer A. Reynolds.....	Rochelle, Ill.
Mr. F. E. Perkins.....	Palo Alto, Calif.
Mr. Archie H. Carpenter.....	Lexington, Ky.
Miss Elizabeth Ann Carpenter.....	Lexington, Ky.
Mrs. Erskine P. Noyes.....	Augusta, Me.
Miss Winifred L. Holman.....	Watertown, Mass.
Mr. George K. Reynolds.....	Lancaster, Pa.
Miss Josephine E. Scouller.....	North East, Pa.
Mrs. Henry Rohr Fenninger.....	New Holland, Pa.
Miss Grace R. Reynolds.....	Alton, N. Y.
Mrs. S. J. Briggs.....	Providence, R. I.

JAMES REYNOLDS OF KINGSTOWN LINE

Master John F. Reynolds, 3d.....	Hampton, Conn.
Mrs. Amanda M. Bowdle.....	Long Beach, Calif.
Mrs. John G. Ralston.....	Dixon, Ill.
Mr. Charles N. Reynolds.....	Canton, N. Y.
‡Mrs. Walter S. Fuller.....	Saratoga Springs, N. Y.
Miss Mary F. Liddle.....	Glens Falls, N. Y.
Mr. Robert F. Congdon, Sr.....	Philadelphia, Pa.
Mrs. Robert F. Congdon, Sr.....	Philadelphia, Pa.
Mrs. William O. Todd.....	Providence, R. I.
Mrs. V. D. Thomas.....	Terrell, Tex.

JOHN REYNOLDS OF WEYMOUTH LINE

Dr. C. Amerel Reynolds.....	Lincoln, Neb.
Mr. William A. Reynolds.....	Cromwell, Ia.

GEORGE REYNOLDS OF PENNA.

Miss Alice L. Reynolds.....	Kittanning, Pa.
Mrs. Oliver W. Gilpin.....	Kittanning, Pa.
Mr. James Reynolds Rayburn.....	Overbrook, Pa.

JOHN REYNOLDS OF SAYBROOK LINE

Miss Emily Garde.....	New London, Conn.
Mrs. Walter E. Canfield.....	New London, Conn.
Mrs. Leonard Dunham.....	Westkill, N. Y.
Mr. R. W. M. B. Bell.....	Cortland, N. Y.
Mr. Fred G. Reynolds.....	Bancroft, So. Dak.

JOHN REYNOLDS OF WATERTOWN LINE

Miss Frances Reynolds.....	Swink, Colo.
Mrs. Earle F. Schofield.....	Greenwich, Conn.
Mrs. Robert W. Green.....	Glenbrook, Conn.
Mr. Robert M. Reynolds.....	Terryville, Conn.
Mr. Irving Whiting.....	Ansonia, Conn.
Mr. George W. Conklin.....	Patchogue, L. I.
Mrs. Frank J. Ingalls.....	Albany, N. Y.
Mr. Louis W. Elliott.....	Katonah, N. Y.

Mrs. Charles H. Green.....	Katonah, N. Y.
Mrs. Walter G. Reynolds.....	Mt. Kisco, N. Y.
Mrs. Howard C. Dakin.....	Mt. Kisco, N. Y.
Mrs. Lars Pedersen.....	Katonah, N. Y.
Mr. Charles H. Baker.....	So. Glen Falls, N. Y.
Mrs. Pluma J. Simpson.....	Liberty, N. Y.
Miss Martha E. Simpson.....	Liberty, N. Y.
Mrs. Bertha J. Sprague.....	Roscoe, N. Y.
Miss Jeanne J. Sprague.....	Roscoe, N. Y.
Mrs. H. H. Frisbie.....	Roscoe, N. Y.
‡Mr. William J. Reynolds.....	Roscoe, N. Y.
Miss Adelaide Reynolds.....	Pleasantville, N. Y.

The following are probably of this Line:

Mr. Lewis G. Reynolds.....	Brooklyn, N. Y.
Mr. Charles Downing Reynolds.....	Johnstown, N. Y.
Mr. Paul F. Reynolds.....	Cleveland, O.
Mr. Lorenzo Dennis Reynolds.....	Quincy, Mich.
Mrs. Sarah A. Terpening.....	Coldwater, Mich.
Miss Edna E. Terpening.....	Coldwater, Mich.

HENRY REYNOLDS OF CHICHESTER LINE

Miss Harriet M. Paul.....	Brookston, Ind.
Mrs. Ella F. Hunt.....	Rising Sun, Md.
Miss Eleanor A. Lampman.....	Jackson, Mich.
Mr. Jacob Tome Preston.....	Grand Rapids, Mich.
Mrs. Rose C. Reynolds.....	Brooklyn, N. Y.
Mr. Paul H. Reynolds.....	Harrisburg, Pa.
Mr. Carl Reynolds.....	Quarryville, Pa.
Mrs. Carl Reynolds.....	Quarryville, Pa.

MISCELLANEOUS

Mr. John Reynolds Krumm.....	Los Angeles, Calif.
Miss Mary Myers Reynolds.....	Atlanta, Ga.
Mr. James N. Reynolds.....	Atlanta, Ga.
Mr. Marvin Curtis Reynolds.....	Oak Park, Ill.
Mr. Charles Fawls Reynolds.....	Chicago, Ill.
Mrs. Watson Trantor.....	Covington, Ky.
Mr. Francis Hastings Reynolds.....	Potsdam, N. Y.
Miss Lois E. Reynolds.....	Ft. Covington, N. Y.
Mr. Arthur Moreland Lazier.....	Jamestown, N. Y.
Mr. Thurlow W. G. Reynolds.....	New York, N. Y.
Mr. Van R. Reynolds.....	Sherburne, N. Y.
Mr. Robert M. Jackson.....	East Orange, N. J.
Mrs. J. Bert Bard.....	Chambersburg, Pa.
Mr. W. Reynolds Huttlinger.....	Lansdowne, Pa.
Mr. Reynolds Maurey Heizer.....	Pittsburgh, Pa.
Capt. Russel B. Reynolds*	Moore, Pa.
Mrs. Frank E. Harvey*	Adrian, Mich.
Mrs. Edward E. Palms*	Centralia, Wash.
Mr. Cecil Reynolds Bull*	Lakewood, O.
Rev. John Reuben Reynolds.....	Ceredo, W. Va.

* Descendants of Jared and Sarah (Wright) Reynolds of N. Y.

† Deceased, 1927.

MEMORANDUM
